


1716

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

I NDEX
WITNESS:
INA LANEY

Examination by Ms. Moncada

Prefiled Direct Testimony inserted
Prefiled Rebuttal Testimony inserted
Examination by Ms. Wessling
Examination by Mr. Luebkemann
Examination by Mr. Wright
Examinaiton by Mr. Sparks

PAGE

1719
1721
1780
1830
1923
1945
1950

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828

premier-reporting.com
Reported by: Debbie Krick



1717

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NUMBER:

308

101-113

332-333

335

344

369

439

538

584

591

610

751

588

932

1013

1052

1102-1106

1143

858-860

862-866

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

As

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

identified

EXHIBITS

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

in

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

the

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

CEL

ID ADMITTED

1718

1951

1951

1952

1952

1952

1952

1952

1952

1952

1952

1952

1952

1952

1952

1952

1952

1952

1953

1953

Premier Reporting

(850) 894-0828

premier-reporting.com
Reported by: Debbie Krick



1718

1 PROCEEDTINGS

2 (Transcript follows in sequence from Volume

3 7.)

4 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: All right. Let's get back
5 at things.

6 So obviously, we are going to gauge the next
7 couple of hours to see what our timeframe looks

8 like. So we will go through the next witness and
9 ask then I may ask some questions to see kind of
10 where every one 1is at and then maybe determine what
11 the rest of the early evening looks like.

12 So let's give it back to FPL, you may call

13 your next witness.

14 MS. MONCADA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Actually
15 just one item before we call the next witness.

16 With respect to the immediately preceding witness,
17 Ms. Fuentes, we failed to mention that we would

18 like to move in exhibit -- what has been marked on
19 staff's exhibit list as 308. We mentioned it in
20 the beginning, but just forgot to list it at the
21 end.
22 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: No objections to that? All
23 right, so moved.
24 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 308 was received into

25 evidence.)
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1 MS. MONCADA: Thank you.

2 FPL calls Ina Laney.

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Ms. Laney, do you mind
4 standing and raising your right hand.

5 Whereupon,

6 INA LANEY

7 was called as a witness, having been first duly sworn to
8 speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

9 truth, was examined and testified as follows:

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Excellent. Thank you.

11 EXAMINATION

12 BY MS. MONCADA:

13 Q Good afternoon, Ms. Laney. Would you please
14 state your full name and business address for the

15 record?

16 A Ina Laney. 700 Universe Boulevard, Juno

17 Beach, Florida, 33408.

18 Q By whom are you employed and what is your

19 position?
20 A I am employed by Florida Power & Light. My
21 position is Senior Director of Financial Forecast,
22 Strategy and Analysis.
23 Q Did you prepare and cause to be filed 54 pages
24 of direct testimony on February 28th, along with errata?

25 A Yes.
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Q Did you also prepare and cause to be filed 49
pages of direct testimony on July 9th?

A Yes.

Q Other than the filed errata, do you have any

changes or revisions to your direct or rebuttal

testimony?
A No.
Q If I asked you the same questions contained in

those testimonies, would your answer be the same?
A Yes.

MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, I would like to
move Ms. Laney's direct and rebuttal testimony into
the record.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

MS. MONCADA: Thank you.

(Whereupon, prefiled direct testimony of Ina

Laney was inserted.)
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1 (Whereupon, prefiled rebuttal testimony of Ina

2 Laney was inserted.)
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BY MS. MONCADA:

Q Ms. Laney, you are also sponsoring exhibits
IL-1 through IL-15, along with errata IL-12, 13 and 14,
and those are the exhibits to your direct testimony, is
that correct?

A Yes.

Q And you are also co-sponsoring Exhibit SRB-7,

which is included with Mr. Bores' testimony, is that

correct?
A Yes.
Q Thank you.

Were these exhibits prepared under your

direction or supervision?

A Yes.

Q Thank you.

MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, I would note that
these have been presided on staff's list as
Exhibits 101 through 113, 131, 307, 332 and 333.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

BY MS. MONCADA:

Q Thank you. And with that, Ms. Laney, could
you please provide a summary of the topics addressed in
your testimony to the Commission?

A Yes. Good afternoon, Commissioners. In my

direct testimony, I explain the process and assumptions
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used to prepare the forecast upon which FPL's projected
test years are based. I also explain the major cost
drivers since 2023 that necessitate FPL's requested rate
increases, as well as the accounting mechanics of the
tax adjustment mechanism, or TAM, which is a critical
component of FPL's four-year rate plan.

My rebuttal testimony refutes the incorrect
assertions from intervenor witnesses regarding FPL's
forecast. I explained the reasonableness of FPL's
operations and maintenance and capital budgets, the
proposed treatment of investment tax credits, and the
accounting for the proposed tax adjustment mechanism.

I am happy to answer any questions.

Q Thank you.

MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, she's available

for cross-examination.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Great.

OPC, you are recognized for questioning.

MS. WESSLING: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

EXAMINATION
BY MS. WESSLING:
Q And good afternoon, Ms. Laney.
A Good afternoon.
Q So your title is the Senior Director of

Financial Forecast, Strategy and Analysis for FPL,
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1 correct?
2 A Yes.
3 Q And Mr. Scott Bores is your supervisor,

4 correct?

5 A Not directly, but ultimately I roll up in his
6 organization.
7 Q Okay. And I will start by asking a question

8 that I asked Mr. Oliver earlier today, and I believe he
9 suggested either Ms. Fuentes or you would be a better
10 witness to answer the question. We asked Ms. Fuentes,
11 and I believe she said she didn't know, so I am going to
12 see if you can help me out here.

13 Regarding the 2026 and 2027 revenue

14 requirements for the 2026 and 2027 solar and battery

15 additions that FPL is requesting in this case, if for
16 whatever reason those do not go in service within the
17 year that they are stated to go in service, would that
18 mean that customers would still be paying for those

19 resources and revenue requirements in those years even
20 though they weren't getting the benefit of those
21 services in that year?
22 A I would go back to what Witness Oliver, I
23 believe, stated as well, in the fact that we have been
24 successful at placing in service our solar and battery

25 additions in the past, and so based on where we are
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1 today, we don't foresee any delay.

2 Now, to your question will there be a change
3 in revenue requirements? I would say there is depending
4 on if it's solar or battery. I have not done the math,
5 so I don't want to speculate for battery. However, we
6 use a flow-through accounting, as we proposed in our

7 case. And so I would say in the first year, customers
8 would actually get the benefit from the battery storage
9 project even though the battery storage project is not
10 in service.

11 Q So regarding solar, then, let's just talk

12 about solar, the costs for the '26 solar are embedded in
13 the revenue requirements for 2026, correct?

14 A Correct.

15 Q Okay. And so if any or all of these 2026

lo solar additions do not go into service in 2026, but the
17 costs for those additions are embedded in rates, it's
18 true that customers will be paying for those additions
19 even though they won't be receiving a benefit for them,
20 is that, accounting-wise, correct?

21 A I would say all else equal and looking it

22 isolation this, and ignoring the fact that we disagree,
23 you know, we still believe we are on track and there

24 will be no delays, just pure revenue requirements

25 impact, then, vyes, that would be -- that's correct.

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



1833

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

Q Thank you very much.

And in your role at FPL, it's -- would you
agree that it's fair to say that your direct testimony
in this case provides an overview of different costs
that are being requested in this filing?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And I believe on page 26 of your
testimony, which is Case Center page C121847. This is
where you list the main drivers for the 2026 revenue
requirements, correct?

A Yes. That's correct.

Q And there is a similar page for the -- with a

similar looking chart, anyway, for the main drivers for

the 2027 driver -- revenue requirements, correct?

A That's correct.

Q All right. And one of the drivers that you
identify -- well, let me ask, is payroll a cost that is

driving the revenue requirements in 2026 and 2027?

A Can you repeat your question, please?

Q Are -- is O&M payroll a cost that is driving
the 2026 and 2027 revenue requirements?

A The 0&M payroll is included in revenue
requirements, yes.

Q Okay.

A However, 1if you look at the net impact in the
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cost drivers, 1t's —-- we were able to offset with
productivity savings mostly increasing our O&M.
Q Does your direct testimony provide any

identification of employee additions in 2025, 2026 and

20272
A No. That's the testimony of Witness Buttress.
Q And you oversee the budgeting process,
correct?
A I do.
Q And for point of clarification about Project

Velocity, which you talk about in your testimony.
Project Velocity is not a part of the budgeting process
but it is a method for business units to use to meet
their overall budget, is that accurate?

A Not exactly. I would say we have been doing
this project -- it was called differently. It was
started with Momentum, then Accelerate, now Velocity.
We have been doing this, Commissioners, since 2013. I
look at it as an important part of the overall budgeting
process.

Q Okay. Does the budgeting process look to
identify efficiencies?

A We look to identify efficiencies on a
day-to-day basis every single day.

Q Are you aware of any of efficiencies that have

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



1835

1 been identified and reflected in 20257

2 A Yes. I believe we provided in discovery the

3 velocity savings that we have been able to identify

4 since the last rate case, and so all of those

5 efficiencies impact revenue requirements here. We have

6 been able to identify over 500 million of efficiencies

7 since the last rate case. All of them reduce rates in

8 this current rate case.

9 Q And you were deposed in this case a couple of
10 times, I think, so far, right? It's not going to be any
11 more, but you were deposed twice in this case, right?
12 A Yes.

13 Q Okay. And I believe your first deposition

14 took place on May 8th, does that sound about right?

15 A That sounds correct. Yes.

16 Q Okay. And when you were asked of that -- do
17 you remember being asked at that time if FPL had

18 identified any efficiencies for 2025?

19 A I do.

20 Q Okay. Do you remember -- I mean, we can get
21 the transcripts out. I mean, I am happy to do that, if
22 you want to look at that first, but do you remember what
23 you answered there?

24 A I want to make sure I understand your

25 question. Are you referring to efficiencies that we
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1 would specifically -- we would identify this year in

2 20257

3 Q Yes.

4 A We have not gone through the process vyet.

5 Q Okay. So there have not been any efficiencies

6 identified in 2025 as of yet?

7 A There are ideas, but we have not been any of

8 the —-- gone through the full budgeting process. They

9 are not final yet, no.

10 Q Okay. Thank you, and thank you for the

11 clarification. If I ask questions, you know, that

12 aren't clear, please let me know and we will get there
13 in another way.

14 Are you aware of any efficiencies that have

15 been identified and reflected in the 2026 MFRs?

16 A Not any incremental efficiencies, but again,
17 the 500 million that we have identified since the last
18 rate case, they are fully reflected in 2026 and in 2027,
19 and reduce revenue requirements in this case.
20 0 But you don't know what the dollar value of
21 the efficiencies are for those that are reflected in the
22 2026 MFRs?
23 A I have -- again, the 500 million are fully
24 reflected. When it comes to incremental efficiencies, I

25 have no insight until we actually go through the
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process.

Q Okay. If an efficiency is identified, or a
cost saving is identified at a given point in time, how
long before that efficiency is reflected on the
company's books?

A It's —-- it varies. I don't think there is a
timeframe necessarily. It depends on the specific idea,
I would say.

Q So some could be incorporated immediately, but
others could take years, is that fair?

A I have not -- I can't think of any that took
years. I would say we always try to incorporate and
reflect them as soon as possible. We understand the
importance of those efficiencies for our customers.

Q Ideally, efficiencies identified in one year
are reflected in the next year's budget, correct?

A Yes. That would be correct.

Q Okay. And would you agree that any
efficiencies identified in 2025 and reflected in 2026
would not benefit customers until FPL's next base rate
case?

A Again, what we identify today is fully
reflected, 500 million. I think Witness Bores will
describe in detail the overall benefits of the four-year

plan. But one of the benefits is to allow us to focus
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on our business and identify incremental value. And so
to the extent we identify any efficiencies in 2025 and
2026, '27 and '28 for '29, they will be fully reflected
in the next rate case and will lower revenue
requirements, very similar to what RSAM did in the prior
rate case, and where we are seeing the benefits now.

Q So any of those efficiencies, though, that are
identified during the next four years starting January
1st of 2026, customers during the next four years will
not receive any benefits for those until at least the
next rate case?

A I would disagree. To the extent we identify
any efficiencies, it will -- again, it will allow us to
fund the investments that we will -- that we will be
able the full benefit of our customers. Those
investments will benefit customers over 30, 40, 50 years
in the future.

Q Well, let me rephrase it, then.

So any efficiencies identified starting
January 1lst, 2026, through 2029, those efficiencies, to
the extent that they would lower revenue requirements,
would not be reflected until at least the next base rate
case, is that right?

A Again, I am assuming that -- assuming the

four-year term is approved and the TAM mechanism 1is
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approved, those efficiencies, to the extent we identify
any during the time period, they will reduce revenue
requirement, which will result in us using less TAM,
less deferred tax liabilities, and will allow, at the
end of the day, to fund the investments that will
benefit customers in the future.

Q All right. I passed out an exhibit, there is
a loose piece of paper. It's a legal sheet of paper for
you, Ms. Laney. It's on top of the white binder there,
and everyone else should have a copy in front of them.
It is a confidential exhibit that is on the staff CEL.
It's CEL Exhibit 335. Just -- I would just ask everyone
to be mindful, there is not a red piece of paper over it
like the others, but it does say confidential on it, so
pPlease keep track of it, and we will collect it when we
are done here. And I would identify this as staff's CEL
Exhibit 335.

Ms. Laney, do you recognize this exhibit?

A I do.

Q Okay. I am not going to ask you -- or I am
not going to verbalize any of the numbers that are here,

but would you agree that this document reflects property

and liability insurance expense -- expenses?
A Yes.
Q Okay. And it's common in the industry, the
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1 utility industry, for the insurance providers to issue

2 partial refunds for the nuclear property and liability

3 insurance premiums, correct.

4 A Can you repeat your question, please?

5 Q Well, is it summon in the utility industry for
) insurance providers to issue partial refunds for the

7 nuclear property and liability insurance premiums?

8 A I don't know if it's common, but looking back
9 to 2021, I see that there was a refund every year.

10 Q Okay. And refunds tend to fluctuate from year
11 to year, would you agree?

12 A Yes.

13 Q All right. And that's because refunds in any
14 one year are based on the previous year's activity?

15 A Yes.

16 Q In looking at this chart, and again, without
17 disclosing any numbers, would you agree that there is a
18 line on here for nuclear property insurance refunds and
19 a separate line for nuclear liability insurance refunds?
20 A Yes.
21 0 And this chart reflects actuals from 2021

22 through 20247

23 A Yes.
24 Q As well as forecasted amounts for 2025 through
25 20292
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1 A Yes.

2 MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chair, I am sorry, I want to
3 address this to Ms. Wessling, if I may.

4 In case it helps with her questioning and

5 being more efficient, I believe, and Ms. Laney can
6 correct me if I am wrong, that the only thing that
7 remains confidential on this page is what is

8 highlighted in yellow, so just in case that helps
9 you with your questioning.

10 MS. WESSLING: Okay. That's —--

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

12 MS. WESSLING: -- that's helpful. Thank you.

13 BY MS. WESSLING:

14 0 And FP -- the forecasted refunds for 2025

15 through 2029 are FPL's best estimate as far as what

lo those refunds may be in those years, correct?

17 A Not exactly. We base -- it's an estimate,
18 that is correct, but 1it's based on the distributions --
19 the projected distributions provided by our mutual, as
20 well as based on market performance and losses in the
21 industry.

22 Q Okay. And FPL has received some information
23 about what the refund for 2025 will be, correct?

24 A Yes.

25 Q And FPL has been told that the refund amount
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will be greater than the amount forecasted here,

correct?
A For what year?
Q 2025.
A For 2025, it's -- I think it's above the one

we reflected in the prior year.

Q I apologize, what was that?

A It's above —-- it's higher than the one we
reflected in the year 2025 prior year.

Q Thank you.

And customer rates are being based on what FPL
forecasts for 2025 through 2029, not what the actuals
will end up being, right?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And regarding the numbers for 2025
through 2029, FPL has forecasted them all to be the same
number, correct?

A Yes. That's correct.

Q In light of the higher than forecasted refund
that FPL expects to receive in 2025, and since the
company has forecasted the same refund for those '25
through '29, wouldn't it be appropriate to adjust each
of the years in the forecast from a consistency
standpoint?

A No. ©No, I would disagree. Nothing that we
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1 know of as of today changes our estimate for 2026

2 through 2029. Again, the projected distributions that

3 we received from our mutual, from Nuclear Electric

4 Insurance Limited, were through 2026. That projected

5 distribution has not changed, and so nothing that we

6 know of today would change our estimate for 2026 through
7 2029.

8 Q All right. If we could, I would like to

9 identify CEL Exhibit 344, which is Case Center number

10 E3985.

11 All right. Ms. Laney, are you familiar with
12 this discovery response-?

13 A Yes. Yes.

14 Q Okay. And this discovery response includes --

15 attached to it anyway, are some documents from the

16 insurance provider, correct?
17 A Yes.
18 Q If we could scroll down a little further,

19 maybe to the next page that's not part of this actual

20 response. Just keep scrolling. Okay, that's good.

21 All right. And FPL's risk management team

22 relied on the information in the documents that, in this
23 document and the others that are attached to this

24 discovery response, correct?

25 A They relied on this document and their
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1 expertise about the market and discussions with our

2 brokers.

3 Q And FPL's risk management team ultimately

4 decided what amounts to forecast for the nuclear refunds
5 for 2025 through 2029, correct?

6 A They performed an analysis, and they

7 determined based on their knowledge of the market and

8 discussions with the brokers, they determined -- they

9 estimated the amount for 2026 through 2029.

10 Q And were you involved as part of that team in
11 determining and developing the forecasted amounts for
12 2025 through 20297

13 A I was not involved, but I reviewed it as part
14 of the overall budget.

15 Q And there are no other members of the FPL risk
16 management team who were involved in determining that
17 number who are witnesses in this case, correct?

18 A No.

19 Q Okay. And we can set this exhibit aside now.
20 And again, I just ask everyone to keep track of it so I
21 can collect afterwards.
22 All right. And in your rebuttal testimony,
23 you stated that -- we will go to page four of your
24 rebuttal testimony, which is Case Center page D10-554D,

25 as in Dawvid.
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All right. And in your rebuttal testimony,

Ms. Laney, you state that FPL's filing is based on a
comprehensive process and should, therefore, be deemed
reasonable and reliable for setting rates in the
upcoming years, correct?

A Yes. That is correct.

Q And you are responsible for the budgeting and
forecasting costs reflected in FPL's £iling-?

A Yes.

Q In your rebuttal testimony, you suggest that
Mr. Schultz's adjustment to nuclear costs and property
taxes are overly simplified, I believe you say, do you

recall that?

A Can you point me to --

Q I believe it's page D10-510. And it looks
like page -- or lines 10 through 11. Do you see that?

A Yes.

Q Okay. Did Mr. Schultz rely on historic

information in making his recommendations?

A Yes, I believe he did.

Q And if we could go to Case Center page
C23-3489, please? This is Mr. Schultz's Exhibit 2 to
his testimony.

MR. SCHULTZ: 23 dash?

MS. WESSLING: 23-3489.
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BY MS. WESSLING:

Q Have you reviewed this exhibit, Ms. Laney?
A Yes.
Q Okay. And if you could scroll down to the

bottom, please?

All right. Do you see the source as being the
company's response to OPC, it looks like first either
interrogatory or POD attachment 57?

A I do.

Q Okay. So assuming he used the accurate
information from that interrogatory, do you have any
reason to dispute any of the numbers that are reflected
here?

A I don't believe I sponsored the discovery
response, so I would rely, I believe i1t was Witness
DeBoer who sponsored it. I don't have any reasons to
dispute the numbers. I disagree with how Witness
Schultz applied them to the forecast period, however.

Q Fair enough. Okay.

Would you agree that each of the five years

reflected show that actual costs were below budgeted

costs?
A Yes.
Q And isn't the same budget process used for

2026 and 2027 as the process used in these years?
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A Can you repeat your question, please?

Q Is the budget process that FPL used for the
2026 and 2027 projected test years the same budget
process that was used in each of the years indicated on
this exhibit, correct?

A Yes. We have been using a consistent robust
process, yes.

Q Okay. And if we could go to Case Center page
D10-5541"

In looking at lines 10 through 20, you state
that FPL does not have an incentive to overestimate
costs, correct?

A Correct.

Q And it's also your testimony that FPL has a
comprehensive process and controls in place to ensure
forecast accuracy, correct?

A Yes. That is correct.

Q And those processes and controls were -- that
were used for the '26 and '27 projected test years were
the same processes and controls that were used in those
other years that we were just looking at in HWS-2,
correct?

A They were. I would point out it's a forecast,
and so variances are not necessarily an indication of a

poor forecast. It's important to understand what drives
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1 them, and I think Witness DeRBoer provided a response in
2 discovery for the specific drivers of those differences.
3 Q Okay. And if we could look at Case Center

4 page C23-3479? Which is a different page within HWS-2.
5 All right. And if you could scroll down a little bit.

6 All right. And maybe zoom in on the bottom corner.

7 Scroll down a little bit. All right.

8 And, Ms. Laney, for this particular page of

9 the exhibit, there are a number of discovery responses
10 that Mr. Schultz relied upon in obtaining the data

11 that's used in this exhibit, would you agree?

12 A Yes.

13 Q And do you have any reason to doubt or dispute
14 the accuracy of the data that he used from those

15 discovery responses on this page?

16 A I don't know. I have not reviewed this page.
17 Q Okay. Looking at line -- if you could scroll
18 up, please -- lines 15 and -- well, actually scroll all

19 the way up to the top me.

20 This page is about payroll, correct?
21 A That's what it appears to be, yes.
22 Q Okay. And then looking at lines 15 and 16,

23 you agree that the actual average employee counts for
24 each year as identified on line 15 are significantly

25 under the plan number on line 16?
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1 MS. MONCADA: Objection. Ms. Laney testified
2 that she has not reviewed this page previously, and
3 this is payroll, which was the subject of Ms.

4 Buttress' testimony.

5 MS. WESSLING: I thought she said that she

6 hadn't reviewed the discovery responses, or maybe
7 -—- Ms. Moncada might be correct, but if I could

8 Just ask if she doesn't know, then she can tell me
9 that.

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, I think it's fair to
11 ask the witness if she's familiar with the page.

12 BY MS. WESSLING:
13 Q Are you familiar with lines 15 and 16 in this

14 exhibit?

15 A I have not seen this page, no.

16 Q Okay.

17 A I have not looked at it.

18 Q All right. I will move on.

19 If we could go to Case Center page 23-3488?
20 MR. SCHULTZ: What was at that first part?
21 MS. WESSLING: C23-3488.

22 BY MS. WESSLING:
23 Q Have you seen this page of Mr. Schultz's
24 exhibit?

25 A Yes.
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Q Okay. And if you could scroll down, please,
to the bottom of the -- okay.

And do you have any reason to dispute that the
data obtained from the discovery responses cited at the
bottom is not accurate as reflected on this exhibit?

A I do not. I did not sponsor those discovery
responses. 1 believe they were sponsored by Witness
Broad, but I do not have any reason to believe that they
are incorrect.

Q Okay. And would you agree that Mr. Schultz's
recommendation was based on a comparison of FPL's actual
to budget variances for the budget was developed using
your processes and controls and the historical years?

A Yes. Again, I understand what Witness Schultz
did. I disagree with his approach of applying that same
logic to the forecast.

Witnesses DeBoer and Broad provided very
extensive responses explaining these variances. And as
I point out in my rebuttal testimony, at the end of the
day, looking at the 2026 and 2027 nuclear generation
expense, 1s below actually 30 percent compared to
historical averages, and the fossil generation expense
is almost at the same level as historical average, which
is an indication that our projected test years are -- if

I were to apply the same logic, I would say they are
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1 understated.

2 Q If we could go to Case Center page D10-554R?
3 And this should be pages 18 -- or starting with page 18
4 of your rebuttal testimony. Let me make sure that I

5 have got that page number right. Yes. Okay.

6 And on this page, you take issue with Mr.

7 Schultz's recommendation to adjust insurance expense,

8 correct?

9 A Yes, I do.

10 Q All right. And would you agree that property
11 insurance difference that you discuss beginning on this
12 page is the Neil, or N-E-I-L insurance refunds-?

13 A Yes.

14 Q Okay. And am I correct that when forecasting
15 the insurance refund, FPL used the low end of the range

16 for the expected refund?

17 A Yes. As I mentioned, we used a combination of
18 factors in determining -- in estimating the 2026 and

19 2027 projected test years. It was a combination of the
20 projected distributions provided by our broke -- by the

21 mutual, 1t i1s a combination of the risk management team
22 applying their knowledge of the market.

23 At the end of the day, these refunds are based
24 on the overall industry losses and market performance,

25 and so we put together our best estimate for 2026 and
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1 2027.
2 Q And I will wait until we get fully back in

3 Case Center here but --

4 MR. SCHULTZ: I can still direct. I am Jjust
5 doing --
6 MS. WESSLING: Oh, thank you. Okay.

7 BY MS. WESSLING:

8 Q So if we could go to, I believe it would be

9 Case Center page D10-554S, which should be page 19, the
10 next page of your rebuttal testimony.

11 And on line eight, I believe, you indicate

12 that the high end of the range is 13.879 million, do you
13 see that?

14 A Yes.

15 Q Okay. And is it common practice to reflect

lo the low end of the forecast instead of the midpoint?

17 A I wouldn't say common practice. Again, we

18 used a combination of factors to determine -- to

19 estimate the nuclear refund for 2026 and 2027. At the
20 end of the day, we used a combination of projected
21 distributions provided by Neil, our discussions with the
22 brokers, our —-- the overall market performance and
23 industry losses.
24 I would point out, I -- further below in my

25 testimony, I explain why we went to the lower range, and

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



1853

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

that is due to the events that occurred in 2024 in the
industry related to wildfires that ultimately impacted
the refund. We felt it was an appropriate estimate for
2026 and 2027 to, due to those factors, to assume a
lower range.

Q Okay. And let's see here. On lines eight
through 12, you indicate that the forecast took into

consideration communication from Cedar Hamilton Limited?

A Yes.

Q Is that the broker?

A No. Cedar Hamilton is one of the subdivisions
of Neil.

Q Okay. And if we could, I would like to

identify CEL Exhibit 584, please? Which is Case Center
page F2-1134.

I think we saw this earlier. This attachment
for that discovery response is dated 2024 through 20267?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And looking -- we are going to have to
zoom in here on the small print at the bottom as much as
possible. Are you able to read that either on your
screen there or --

A Yes.

Q Okay. All right. Looking at that language at

the bottom, what is the distribution approved for 2023?
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1 A 300 million.
2 Q And what were the guidance distributions for

3 2024 through 20267

4 A 225 million. So it was lower compared to

5 2023.

6 Q And keeping those numbers in mind, if we could
7 go to CEL -- or not -- excuse me, not CEL, Case Center

8 C23-3483?

9 And looking at line three, what is the 2024
10 refund?

11 A 15 million.

12 Q Is the refund for 2023 based on the $300

13 million declared?

14 A No, it would have been the one recorded in

15 2024, it's based on 2023 activity.

16 Q Okay. All right. And now if we could look at
17 your rebuttal testimony on Case Center page, think T

18 think it's C10-525. I am sorry, yeah, that's D10. My
19 apologies.
20 This is where you indicate that liability
21 insurance numbers, you state that the increase is
22 primarily driven by wildfire liability insurance?
23 A Yes.
24 Q And I would like to identify CEL Exhibit 369.

25 And let's go to Case Center page E59985. And this
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interest asked for the insurance quotes, correct?

A Can you repeat your question, please?

Q Sure. This interrogatory asks for the
insurance quotes?

A Yes.

Q And is it accurate to say that the forecasts
are based on discussions with AON and actual quotes do

not exist for the forecasted years?

A I would not say they do not exist. They are
not -- we get quotes very close to renewal period so
it's not -- you know, 1it's not -- and that's common in

the industry. As soon as we get closer to renewal
period, which is later in the year, that's when we start
getting quotes.

Q So it's safe to say, then, that actual quotes
were not included in your testimony in any location,
correct?

A It was our best estimate of the quotes based
on —-- again, we don't speak to our brokers who are, you
know, the day before we renew. We entertain discussions
throughout the year. It's something we do. We have a
risk management team dedicated to that. They are very
involved, and they discuss with brokers and ensure that
we understand the market and we negotiate the best

premiums for our customers.
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1 Q And this response refers to the responsive

2 document provided, correct? Do you see that?

3 A Yes.

4 Q All right. For the documents that were

5 provided with this response, are those AON documents, or
6 are those documents generated by FPL's risk management

7 team? If you want to scroll, we can.

8 A They are provided by the broker.

9 Q Just make sure -- well, I guess they are

10 confidential, but the documents that were provided, did
11 you say they were provided by the broker?

12 A Yes. The information, and then we -- the risk
13 management team compiles them and performs the analysis

14 and estimates the premiums.

15 Q Okay. And if we could go to your rebuttal

lo testimony at page D10-5287? And -- let me see here --
17 looking at -- one moment.

18 On this page, you begin your discussion about

19 Mr. Schultz's recommendation regarding directors and

20 officers liability insurance, is that correct?

21 A Yes.

22 Q All right. And looking at lines three through
23 10 of page 24, which is the next page if we scroll down.
24 Is it your testimony that this insurance is necessary to

25 protect officers and directors to make decisions, and
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that without it, directors and officers would be
reluctant to assume responsibilities of managing a
company like FPL?

A Can you repeat your question, please?

Q Just -- I am summarizing it. I am not trying
to read it into the record, but here you are saying that
directors and officers liability insurance is necessary
to protect directors and officers, and that without it,
people might be reluctant to assume the responsibility
of those roles?

A It's also protecting the company and its
directors and officers. I do believe it's a prudent
expense, yes.

Q And you have read Mr. Schultz's testimony
about this section --

A Yes.

Q -- or this topic, rather?

And looking specifically at lines 11 through
14, you state that unlike typical corporations,
utilities serve customers, employees and communities
alongside shareholders, do you see that line?

A I do.

Q And that D&O, directors and officers coverage
prospects decision-making that balances these diverse

interests rather than maximizing shareholder wvalue
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1 alone?

2 A No. I do believe it's a prudent expense that
3 balances all of the interests.

4 Q I am sorry, I was just trying to finish the

5 quote there.

6 A Okay.

7 Q My question is: Are you aware of any lawsuits
8 where customers have filed a suit against officers

9 and/or directors for their decision-making?

10 A No.

11 Q And I would identify CEL Exhibit 610, and

12 that's Case Center page F2-1258.

13 And are -- did you sponsor this exhibit, or

14 this discovery response?

15 A Yes.

lo Q Okay. And you agree that this response states
17 that no customer lawsuits have been filed against

18 officers or directors over the last five years, correct?
19 A Yes.
20 Q Would you agree that shareholders are
21 typically the ones who file lawsuits against officers
22 and directors?
23 A I don't know that.
24 Q Okay. And going to your rebuttal testimony on

25 page 25, which is Case Center page D10-530. Lines five
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through six, you state Mr. Schultz's claim that
shareholders initiate lawsuits as a red herring. Do you

see that?

A Yes.

Q Do you have any evidence that his statement is
inaccurate?

A No, but I did not see any evidence from Mr.

Schultz as well in his testimony.
Q Okay. Looking at page 25 of your testimony,

you also have a discussion about injuries and damages

expense-?
A Yes.
Q Is it your testimony that Mr. Schultz's

recommendation should be rejected because he used the
historical average, which reflects a one-time refund for
2020 -- excuse me, 2017 and 2018, and that based on '25
year-to-date, the forecast by FPL is reasonable?

A No, that's not the reason I am rejecting his
proposal. I think history is important. I think we
look at history as part of forecasting process. But
what's more important is to understand it, and then
determine is it reflective of the future?

And so Mr. Schultz, in his proposal, I think,
inadvertently missed the fact that we had significant --

or an outlier, I would say, 1in the historical period,
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which makes it inappropriate to apply it to forecasted
periods.

Q All right.

A And I think I go on to say that even looking
at my actuals for injuries and damages claims, and
projecting it to the end of 2025, we are higher than
what we reflected in the 2026 projected test year, which
tells me that the forecast potentially is understated,
not overstated.

o] All right. If we could mark Exhibit 591,
please? Which is Case Center page F2-1177. If you
could zoom in as much as possible.

All right. Regarding injuries and damages,
would you agree that from 2021 through 2024, the claims
on line 11 have declined every year?

A Yes, for 2024, vyes.

Q 2021 through 2024.

A Yes.

Q Okay. Given that the claims have historically
declined, is it impossible for claims in 2026 and 2027
to be lower than previous years?

A No, again we based our forecast based on, you
know, the best information we had. As I mentioned,
looking at 2025 actuals as of May, we are already at 3.7

million, which, to me, is an indication that the 3.2
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million we reflected in 2026 is understated.

Q All right. And if we could go to your
rebuttal testimony at D10, I believe it's D10-538. 1Is
that page 33? I can't -- yeah, okay.

On lines eight through 13 -- I have questions
about property taxes now, switching subjects. Lines
eight through 13, is it accurate to say that you have
concluded that Mr. Schultz's recommendation of a
property tax rate is not reasonable?

A Yes, I disagree with his approach.

Q And you would agree with your statement here
that growth plateaus, and that there is a potential for
decline in growth?

A Yes.

Q And looking back at the CEL Exhibit 610, which
is F2-1259. 1In this response, you indicate that the
company expects that the rate of growth of the property
tax base will plateau and potentially decline, and
believes that this is already occurring. Do you see
that?

A One moment. It's loading. 1It's a little
behind. Yes.

Q All right. If growth is platauxing and
potentially declining, why are all of FPL's proposed

plant additions necessary?
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1 A This is --

2 MS. MONCADA: Objection -- Ms. Laney, 1if you
3 could pause just for one second. Thank you.

4 I am going to object. Ms. Laney is not a

5 resource planning witness.

) BY MS. WESSLING:

7 Q Do you have an answer to that question?
8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Hold on a second. Can you
9 restate the question?

10 BY MS. WESSLING:
11 Q From a forecasting perspective, if growth is
12 platauxing and potentially declining, why are all of

13 FPL's proposed plant additions necessary?

14 A I think you may have --

15 MS. MONCADA: I am sorry, I am going to renew
16 my objection. It is -- by putting the word

17 forecast in there, it doesn't cure the fact that
18 she's asking about the need for plant additions,
19 which was the subject of Mr. Whitley's testimony,
20 and he was on the stand for hours yesterday and

21 could have been asked that guestion.

22 MS. WESSLING: Well, and he was asked

23 variations of that question, but I am asking from
24 her perspective, as the forecasting witness for the
25 company, i1if -- and if she doesn't have an opinion,
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she can say that, but as the forecasting witness,

and we are talking about the projected test years

that include planned additions, I just want to ask
from her forecasting perspective why these
additions are necessary if she has an opinion on
that.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. I am going to allow
the question, but restate the question, and then,
you know, 1f the witness has an opinion, you know,
she will have her opinion, and then if there needs
to be a further objection --

MS. WESSLING: Thank you.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: -— then I will allow.

BY MS. WESSLING:

Q And you heard my question a couple of times,
but, again, from a forecasting perspective, and with
this statement in mind about growth platauxing and
potentially declining, do you have an opinion on why
FPL's proposed plant additions are necessary, again,
from a forecasting perspective?

A I don't think there is a relationship. What I
am referring to in this response is the growth of the
property tax base, and so looking historically, right,
the way it works, to the extent the assessment value

goes up, usually the counties or districts respond
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1 through lower millage rates to get to a more revenue
2 neutral, you know, with revenue neutral approach to
3 minimize the impact on the residents, and so that is

4 changing now. And we all live in Florida, we see that,

5 right.

6 So the growth of the property tax base, the

7 assessment values are going down, which is an indication
8 that now the rates will start going up. And we are

9 seeing that looking at the Florida -- the required local

10 effort millage rate, that has been going down for a few
11 years, which is not the case in the last one that was
12 approved. It's not being flat. So it's an indication
13 things are changing. Now the balance is going the

14 opposite way.

15 I would point out also that we provided in

lo discovery the actual property tax millage rate for 2024,
17 which is actually higher compared to the one we

18 reflected in 2026 and 2027.

19 Q All right. And now switching subjects again
20 to the four-year plan that's being proposed in this

21 case. If you could go to your direct testimony, which
22 is Case Center page C1l2-18667

23 All right. And is it accurate that in FPL's
24 opinion, the four-year plan will enable FPL to forego

25 general base rate increases in both 2028 and 2029 while
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1 providing customers with rate stability through January
2 of 203072

3 A Yes. That's one of the benefits.

4 Q And you would agree with me that FPL has asked
5 for base rate increases in 2026 and 2027, and then for

6 permission to seek SoBRAs in 2028 and 2029, correct?

7 A Yes.

8 Q And SoBRA stands for solar base rate

9 adjustment, correct?

10 A Yes.

11 MS. MONCADA: I'm sorry, Jjust to clarify for
12 the record. In the context of the four-year plan,
13 it's solar and battery base rate adjustment.

14 BY MS. WESSLING:

15 Q SoBRA stands for solar and battery base rate
lo adjustment, correct?

17 A Yes.

18 Q Okay. And the adjustments being proposed for
19 2028 and 2029 would both be adjustments upwards,

20 correct, if approved?

21 A That's what our estimate shows, yes.

22 Q Okay.

23 A Related to solar and battery additions only.
24 Q Yes.

25 A Yes.
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Q But that they would increase base rates,
correct?
A Yes.

Q Okay. And if all --

A They will end up setting fuel savings in fuel
clause.

Q Okay. And if all of the increases for 2026
and 2027 general base rates and the '28 and '29 SoBRAs

are approved, customer base rates would increase,

correct?
A Yes.
Q In each of those years?
A It will be a change in rates, yes.
Q And the change would be an increase, correct?
A Yes.
Q Okay.
A And as Witness Cohen will testify to that,

that customer bills will be approximately 2.5 percent
through 2029.

Q We will -- if it's okay, we will just let her
testify to that and stick with your testimony for right
now.

All right. So your testimony also addresses
the -- FPL's proposed tax adjustment mechanism, correct?

A Yes. The mechanics and the accounting behind
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2 Q Okay. And Mr. Bores also addresses it,
3 correct?

4 A He addresses the benefits for the tax

5 adjustment mechanism, vyes.

6 Q Okay. The two of you discuss it in your

7 testimony?

8 A Yes.

9 Q Okay. And I would like to first ask some

10 questions to sort of -- just to introduce the subject.
11 In your testimony, you refer to deferred tax

12 liabilities as DTLs, sometimes, correct?

13 A Yes.

14 Q Okay. And deferred tax liabilities are

15 federal taxes that will have to be paid at some point in
16 the future?

17 A Yes. They are taxes that will be due to

18 taxing authorities at some point in the future. That's
19 correct.

20 Q Okay. And utilities such as FPL are allowed
21 to charge customers for those taxes over time in order
22 to have the money available to pay the taxes when they
23 become due?

24 A Yes, it's just a timing difference,

25 Commissioners. We collect in rates taxes. They would
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reside in a different tax liability, which is a benefit
to customers. And then when they are due to be paid to
IRS, we would -- the company would pay them.

Q And if a utility like FPL collects taxes based
off of a certain tax rate, then the tax rate is lowered,
then FPL will have inadvertently over-collected deferred
income taxes, correct?

A Can you repeat your question, please?

Q Sure. If a utility like FPL collects the
taxes based off of a certain tax rate but then the tax
rate is lowered, then FPL will have inadvertently
over-collected deferred income taxes, correct?

A Then we would have to measure our deferred tax
liability and there will be an excess.

Q Okay. That's where I was getting to. So
over-collected deferred taxes are referred to as excess
deferred taxes, correct?

A I don't necessarily like the over-collected,
because it's collected at the current rate always, and
so to the extent the rate changes, we remeasure in
accordance with the tax law, we remeasure our DTLs and
different tax liabilities, determine the excess, and
then the excess will be flowed back to customers.

Q Okay. And part of FPL's last rate case

settlement involved returning all excess deferred taxes
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1 to customers during the term of that agreement, correct?
2 A As part of the 2021 rate case settlement

3 agreement, vyes.

4 Q Okay. And --

5 A Only the unprotected -- I apologize. Only the

6 unprotected component was flowed back to customers.

7 Q The unprotected excess component?
8 A Correct.
9 Q Okay. And by the end of 2025, this year, FPL

10 expects that it will have fully amortized all of the

11 excess unprotected deferred taxes to customers, correct?
12 A Yes. That 1is correct.

13 Q All right. And so none of the deferred taxes
14 that FPL has contemplated for use in the TAM are excess
15 deferred taxes, correct?

16 A That's correct.

17 Q Okay. And we just used the words protected

18 and unprotected, so I just want to make sure we are on
19 the same page about what that means. When it comes to
20 deferred taxes, some taxes are considered protected and
21 some are considered unprotected, right?

22 A Yes. That's correct.

23 Q And protected taxes are taxes that are subject
24 to IRS normalization rules, which means that they have

25 to be flowed back over the remaining life of the assets,
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correct?
A Yes. That 1is correct.
Q And unprotected deferred taxes are not subject

to normalization rules?
A Yes. That's correct.
Q Traditionally, FPL has normalized unprotected
-—- excuse me, let me start over.
Traditionally, FPL has normalized unprotected
non-excess deferred tax liabilities over the remaining

life of assets, correct?

A Yes. That's our default position, yes.
Q That was what?

A The default position --

Q Okay.

A -—- for deferred tax liabilities.

Q All right. And over the course of the

remaining life of the assets, the deferred taxes
ultimately lead to a reduction in deferred tax expense,
is that correct?
A In deferred tax expense, yes. That's correct.
Q Okay. And this is considered a benefit to

customers, correct?

A Yes. Again from -- you mentioned deferred tax
expense. That's correct. There is an offset in current
income tax expenses. So all of these deferred tax
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liabilities, to the extent they are normalized and as
they reverse, it's just a timing difference. 1It's a net
zero for customers. At the end of the day, what we
collect in rates is based on -- it's over the useful
life of the assets.

Q The reduction to the deferred tax expense is
considered a benefit to customers, though?

A Yes, that component alone, yes.

Q Okay. And normalizing the deferred taxes over
the course of the remaining life of the assets is
consistent with the matching principle, correct?

A Yes, I would say so. Yes.

Q And with the TAM, FPL is requesting to use
$1.717 billion of unprotected non-excess deferred taxes
over the next four years instead of over the remaining
life of the assets, is that correct?

A Yes. We propose to use a discrete amount of
unprotected deferred income taxes in the amount of 1.717
billion, and provide the benefit flowing back to
customers over the four-year period.

Q So if the proposed TAM is approved, it's FPL's
position that FPL customers, over the next four years,
will receive accelerated benefits from those deferred
taxes that customers in the future will no longer

receive for those same taxes, correct?

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



1872

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

A The 1.71 bill -- I want to clarify a few
things. The 1.717 billion is based on -- is calculated
to reflect the revenue requirements in 2028 and 2029.

By offsetting the revenue requirements, we provide a
significant benefit to our customers.

Q So let me ask my question again. I appreciate
your answer, but let me see if I can have you address
more what I asked.

So if the proposed TAM is approved, it's FPL's
position that FPL customers, over the next four years,
will receive accelerated benefits from those deferred
taxes that customers in the future will no longer
receive?

A Not from the deferred taxes, perhaps, but
it's -- it's -- I think you may be missing the main
point of the TAM, right.

At the end of the day the TAM mechanism itself
is to designed to offset the revenue requirements in
2028 and 2029. And so, yes, the customers will benefit
over the four-year period for avoiding two general base
rate increases 1n those two years.

The customers will also benefit in 2030 and
going forward from all investments that we were able to
make in 2028 and in 2029, as well as from all the other

benefits, but very similar to RSAM, we have seen over
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the last four years.

Q Well, and let me pause you there, because we
are going to get to a lot of this. So let me just stick
with this particular question, and I think there is
going be to plenty of opportunity for you to clarify
anything that needs to be clarified as we go along, and
then also counsel on redirect can do that as well.

So specifically talking about the deferred tax
benefit of unprotected deferred tax liabilities, that
benefit specifically, it's FPL's position that FPL
customers, over the next four years, will receive
that -- an acceleration of that benefit that customers
in the future will no longer receive, correct?

MS. MONCADA: That's the same question she

Jjust asked, Mr. Chairman.

MS. WESSLING: I asked it, but then she didn't
answer that specific question.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Go ahead and restate
the question and let's let the witness ask, like
you stated, you know, stop the witness if you are
looking for a direct answer --

MS. WESSLING: Okay.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: -- and then continue on --

MS. WESSLING: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: -- the direction that you
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are going.
BY MS. WESSLING:

Q So specifically talking about the benefit of a
reduction in deferred taxes to customers, that benefit,
it's FPL's position that FPL customers, over the next
four years, will receive an acceleration of a reduction
of deferred taxes that customers in the future will not
receive because of the TAM, correct?

A And I would disagree in the fact that those
deferred taxes are designed to offset revenue
requirements that the customers in the future will also
benefit from. It will offset revenue requirements in
2028 and in 2029, customers will benefit in that
timeframe. It will allow us to make investments that
will benefit customers in the future. They are all
interconnected, and I struggle to answer just that part
alone.

Q I understand. And like I said, there is a lot
of other questions about it, so I am just trying to

break it this down, because this is a very

complicated --
A It is.
Q -- mechanism, so...

FPL's rationale for accelerating the recording

of the reduction deferred tax expense over the next four
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1 years instead of over the remaining life of the assets,

2 is that it will offset revenue requirements in '28 and

3 '29, I believe you just stated that, right?

4 A Yes. That's correct.

5 Q All right.

6 A It's one of the benefits --

7 Q One --

8 A -- that Witness Bores discusses in his

9 testimony.

10 Q Okay. And FPL is asking to be able to start
11 using the TAM on January lst of 2026, not January lst of
12 2028, correct?

13 A Yes. We asked for flexible amortization over
14 the four-year period, very similar to RSAM.

15 Q So despite the rationale, one of the benefits
16 for the TAM being that the TAM would offset revenue

17 requirements starting in 2028, FPL does not want to have
18 to wait until 2028 to start using the TAM, correct?

19 A I think that's a better question for Witness
20 Bores.
21 Q And by the end of 2029, FPL expects to have
22 used the full $1.717 billion of TAM, correct?
23 A That's what we propose as part of the
24 proposal, yes. At the end of the day, that amount is

25 based on just math, and it's the incremental revenue
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requirements in 2028 and in 2029. We are not asking any
more than that.

Q And FPL has already collected this $1.717
billion from customers to pay future tax liabilities to
the IRS, correct?

A Yes. It's a deferred tax liability basically,
which, in essence, essentially means that we collect it
in rates taxes that are not yet due to IRS. They are
residing in a different tax liability providing this
benefit to customers.

Q And when FPL amortizes the $1.717 billion over
the next four years, FPL will then need to recollect
$1.717 billion from future FPL customers over the next
30 years, correct?

A Yes. We would -- at the end of the four-year
period, assuming we amortize the full amount of 1.717
billion, we would have to -- we would still have an
obligation, an outstanding obligation to IRS, and so we
propose to set up a regulatory asset to recollect the
1.717 billion over a 30-year period.

What I do want to make clear 1is that at the
end of the day, we are not collecting $2 of deferred tax
liability. At the end of the 30-year period, I had one
dollar before, as of January '25, I will have one dollar

that's due to IRS at the end of the 30-year period.
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1 Q And that one dollar will have been recollected
2 from customers?

3 A Yes, again for all the benefits that we

4 discuss in our testimony, very similar to RSAM, that's

5 no different, but it's recollected over a 30-year

6 period, and at the end of the period there is, again,

7 it's only $1. 1It's not $2 of deferred tax liability.

8 Q Well, the first dollar was collected from

9 customers, right?

10 A Yes.

11 Q And then the second dollar would be

12 recollected from customers, correct?

13 A Again, we collect one dollar, yes. We give

14 have it back to customers to offset revenue requirements
15 in 2028 and in 2029, that will provide all the benefits
16 we discuss in our testimony, including -- will allow us
17 to fund the investments that we must make during that

18 period. And those are investments for infrastructure,
19 information technology, for regulatory compliance,
20 for -- to support system growth. It's all the
21 investments that we must make in 2028 and in 2029. We
22 will offset those investments, we are now at zero
23 basically, and then we would have to reflect that dollar
24 over a 30-year period, a long 30-year period.

25 While those customers in 2030 and going
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forward benefit from all the investments that we were
able to fund in those two years, in 2028 and in 2029.
In addition to the opportunity to identify efficiencies
and avoid back-to-back rate cases, was Jjust a few

benefits that Witness Bores discusses.

Q And you do too now, right?
A Yes.
Q Okay. So setting aside for right now what

happens with that one dollar in between when you first
collect it and then when it's recollected, we are going
to ask questions and you will have a chance to clarify
whatever you need there, but I just want to make sure.

So the first dollar is collected from

customers, correct?

MS. MONCADA: Mr. Chairman, we are goiling on
round three of this question.

MS. WESSLING: It's in the example that she
presented. I just want to make sure that I am
understanding it from her perspective, and I don't
think she exactly answered my question, and I am
not going to belabor the point. I Jjust want to
make sure that I understand what she's saying here.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I know you are breaking it
down, and it does seem like we are constantly going

back to it, but if there is a way to expedite a
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1 clarification.

2 MS. WESSLING: Yeah, I just tried to clarify
3 for her that we will get to what happens to that

4 dollar in between the first dollar and the

5 recollected dollar. I just want to make sure, and
6 it will be that simple, is that the first dollar is
7 collected from customers, something is done with

8 that dollar, and then the second dollar is -- or

9 the dollar is also recollected from customers.

10 That's all I am trying to just clarify.

11 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Please proceed.

12 BY MS. WESSLING:

13 Q So I know you just heard me say that, but the
14 example you gave a second ago, the dollar that FPL has,
15 that dollar was collected from customers?

16 A Yes.

17 Q And then something happens with that dollar,
18 FPL uses that dollar for a particular purpose, and then
19 that dollar is recollected, correct?

20 A I would say something important happens during
21 the timeframe to where we provide significant benefits
22 to our customers, and then we recollect the dollar over
23 a 30-year period. At the end of the 30 years, we have
24 one dollar of deferred tax liability to pay the

25 outstanding obligation to IRS.
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Q All right. We will move on.

So we are not talking about one dollar. We
are talking about the $1.717 billion. It's the $1.717
billion that will be recollected -- well, I think we
have answered that actually.

You would he agree that recollection of this
1.717 dollars of money that's for federal income taxes
would also require customers to pay interest or carrying
costs in the form of the weighted average cost of
capital until they are paid off, correct”?

A Yes, in the fact that during the time --
during 2028 and 2029, we will still have to issue debt
and equity to finance to fund our investments. That
revenue requirement you are referring to, that will go
down over time. And so the -- all the benefits of the
four-year plan and the operating efficiencies that we
would be able to identify during that period, they would
be recurring benefits, Jjust like we are seeing what we
saw over the last four-year period, very similar to
RSAM. Those don't go away. Those stay in rates in the
future for customers. And so the benefits extend, they
far outweigh of the carrying costs of the 1.717 billion.

I would also point out, the 1.717 is less than
two percent of the overall ADIT balance, accumulated

deferred income tax balance and capital structure.
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1 Q Amount weighted average cost of capital

2 includes an equity component that requires customers

3 paying it to pay the federal income tax costs on the

4 carrying costs associated with the repayment of the

5 federal income tax costs already paid once, correct?

6 A Can you repeat your question, please?

7 Q Sure. So the weighted average cost of capital
8 includes an equity component that requires customers

9 paying it to pay the federal income tax costs on the
10 carrying costs associated with the repayment of the

11 federal income tax costs that they already paid once,
12 correct?

13 A I would try to answer, somewhat I understood,
14 but there is an equity component, yes. There is a tax
15 impact, vyes.

16 Q Okay. And in order to approve the TAM, the
17 Commission would have to approve something that it has
18 never approved before, correct?

19 A Can you repeat your question, please?
20 Q In order to approve the TAM that FPL is
21 proposing, the Commission would have to approve
22 something that it has never approved before, correct?
23 A Not in the form of TAM that, but TAM is very
24 similar to RSAM. There is really -- exactly the same,

25 it's just different balance sheet and income statement
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FERC accounts that are impacted. The overall benefits

and impact on customers exactly the same. There is no
difference.
Q Are you saying that the RSAM is a precedent

for this commission?

A From an overall benefit, vyes, I would say so.
I mean, we have seen it. We have been using RSAM over
the past decade, the benefits are significant, as the
person responsible for the forecast, I see the benefits
looking at actuals. I see the benefits on the forecast.
I see the benefits for our customers.

And so, yes, I would argue that perhaps
mechanics are different, and different accounts and
balance sheet income statement are impacted, but the
overall benefit is exactly the same.

Q All right. We will come back to the precedent
issue.

If the Commission does not approve the TAM,
then nothing changes except that FPL might be in for a
rate case sooner than it otherwise would be, correct?

A I would say a lot changes. Our four-year rate
plan will not be there, and so we would, yes, we would
come in for rates. Customers will see higher rates than
they would otherwise be. We, as a company, would not be

able to do what we have done so successfully over the
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1 past decade, which is look at our operating costs and

2 identify incremental value for our customers. None of

3 those things are possible with back-to-back rate cases.
4 Q Unprotected deferred taxes, if the TAM is not
5 approved, would continue to be handled the way that FPL
) has always handled them, meaning amortized over the

7 remaining life of the assets, correct?

8 A Yes.

9 Q And that would be consistent, again, with the
10 matching principle, correct?

11 A Yes. And I would emphasize that the matching
12 principle with intergenerational inequity, those --

13 those are very important regulatory principles. And

14 that is our default position for most everything,

15 Commissioners, you see in 2026 and 2027 projected test
lo years. However, I do think it's really important to

17 balance them against other regulatory objectives, and so
18 we make here a small exception for a significant benefit
19 to our customers.
20 Q If the Commission does not approve the TAM,
21 both current and future customers would receive benefits
22 associated with the deferred taxes over the remaining
23 life of the assets, correct?
24 MS. MONCADA: Could you repeat that? I am

25 sorry, I didn't catch the whole thing.
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BY MS. WESSLING:

Q If the Commission does not approve the TAM,
both current and future customers would receive benefits
associated with the deferred taxes over the remaining
lives of the assets, correct?

A Yes, but they will miss out on all the
benefits of TAM.

Q FPL has never proposed or been allowed to
treat non-excess deferred taxes in the manner proposed
by the TAM, correct?

A Can you repeat your question, please?

Q Sure.

FPL has never proposed or been allowed to
treat non-excess deferred taxes in the manner proposed
by the TAM, correct?

A Correct, not deferred taxes, but as I
mentioned, it's very similar to RSAM, Commissioners.

Q And you are not aware of any other utility in
Florida or elsewhere that has an identical mechanism to
the TAM, correct?

A Not identical, but there are two utilities
that we also responded about in discovery, Wisconsin
Electric Power and New Jersey Public Service and
Electric and Gas Company. Those utilities use

mechanisms very similar to TAM.
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Q And those mechanisms only deal with excess
deferred taxes, correct?
A No.
Q Those cases were all resolved via settlement
agreement, correct?
A Yes.
Q And you did not know about those cases before
filing this case on February 28th of 2025, correct?
A No, I believe we did. I don't recall -- I
don't recall.
Q All right. Do you have -- there is a white
binder of deposition transcripts.
MS. WESSLING: Commissioners, do you have the
deposition transcript binders?
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: No.
MS. WESSLING: If we could just have a moment
to pass them out? Actually, would it be a good
time for just maybe a five- or 1l0-minute break, a
break for everyone?
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Yeah, let's do that. Let's
take a five-minute break.
MS. WESSLING: Thank vyou.
(Brief recess.)
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. I think we can

go ahead and grab our seats and pick up where we

premier-reporting.com

Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



1886

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

left off. We have the transcripts in front of us.
BY MS. WESSLING:

Q All right. Ms. Laney, I believe we left off
and I asked you the question, you did not know about
these Wisconsin and New Jersey cases before FPL filed
its petition asking for the TAM, correct?

MS. MONCADA: Objection. That's not what she
said.
MS. WESSLING: Debbie, would you read back the
question that I asked, please?
(Whereupon, the court reporter read back the
requested portion of the record.)

BY MS. WESSLING:

Q What did you answered?

A I don't recall. And then I said I don't
recall.

Q I am sorry, she can't have a conversation with

you right now.
A I apologize.
Q All right. So you said, I believe we did, but

then you said I don't recall”?

A Correct.

Q Okay. And were deposed in this case, correct?
A Yes.

Q Okay. And again, that was on -- the first one
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1 was on May 8th of 20257

2 A Yes.

3 Q Okay. And you took an oath then to tell the
4 truth just like you did today?

5 A Yes.

6 Q Okay. And on page 109, lines seven through
7 nine, you were asked: Were you aware of those two

8 mechanisms prior to the proposal of the TAM? And you

9 answered: I was not. Correct?
10 A Can you repeat your question, please?
11 Q Sure. Well, let me just ask you. Does the

12 deposition transcript on lines seven through nine of
13 page 109, say -- the question being: Were you aware of

14 those two prior mechanisms prior to the proposal of the

15 TAM? And you answered: I was not. Correct?
16 A Page 1097
17 Q Yes. Lines seven through nine of your direct

18 deposition on May 8th?

19 A Oh, sorry. I was in rebuttal. I apologize.
20 Q And you might have the wrong binder, I think.
21 Is that your transcript there?

22 A Yes. Almost there. I think I am there.

23 Q Okay. So again, page 109 of your May 8th

24 deposition, lines seven through nine, you were asked:

25 Were you aware of those two mechanisms prior to the
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1 proposal of the TAM? And you answered: I was not.

2 Correct?

3 A That's what it says. I don't know the con --
4 I don't recall the context of the guestion where you

5 say: Were you aware of those two mechanisms prior to

6 the proposal of the TAM?

7 Q Okay. But you agree that's what it says

8 there?

9 A That's what it says, yes.

10 Q Do you agree that what we were referring to
11 there are the Wisconsin and New Jersey mechanisms that
12 we were just discussing?

13 A Yes.

14 Q Okay. And to your knowledge, FPL did not rely
15 upon either the Wisconsin or New Jersey cases when it

lo decided to propose the TAM in this case, correct?

17 A To my knowledge, yes.

18 Q Yes, they did rely on it or --

19 A No, we did not rely.

20 Q All right. Thank you. You can set this

21 binder aside.

22 And you agree that there is no law or rule

23 that explicitly authorizes the regulatory assets and

24 liabilities that the Commission would have to create to

25 establish the TAM, correct?
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1 A Not necessarily, no. I would disagree with

2 that in the fact that the excess ADIT that we flowed

3 back to customers, those were reflected in very similar
4 regulatory assets and liabilities, but I would also

5 point out there is nothing that precludes us from

6 proposing such a mechanism.

7 Q And my question is: There is nothing that

8 explicitly says you can set up a TAM by establishing the
9 regulatory liabilities and assets, correct?

10 A Nothing that says that, since it's something
11 first time we propose in Florida, I would not expect to
12 see that language exactly anywhere. But again, there is
13 nothing that precludes us from proposing such a

14 mechanism.

15 Q Okay. And as you mentioned before the break,
lo you believe the RSAM is a precedent that the Commission
17 can rely upon to authorize the TAM?

18 A I don't know the legal implications of that.
19 What I do know is that the TAM is very similar to RSAM
20 when it comes to the benefits that it provides to

21 customers.

22 Q FPL specifically has only ever been -- has

23 only ever received an RSAM through a settlement

24 agreement, correct?

25 A I don't know.

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



1890

1 Q You don't know?
2 A No.
3 Q Are you aware of whether or not the Commission

4 has ever approved an RSAM in the absence of a settlement
5 agreement?

6 A I don't know.

7 Q Okay. All right. If we could turn to your

8 Exhibit IL-13, the errata, please? I apologize, I don't
9 have the Case Center number.

10 All right. Can you -- are you still getting
11 there or are you able to see it?

12 A I am there.

13 Q Okay. And this errata to your IL-13 shows how
14 FPL determined the $1.717 billion TAM amount, correct?
15 A Yes. That's correct.

16 Q And this also shows an incremental increase in
17 revenue requirements at a midpoint ROE for 2027 and

18 2028, correct?

19 A For 2028 and 2029.
20 o] Excuse me, '28 and '29.
21 All right. And -- but FPL would not be

22 satisfied in earning a midpoint ROE for those two years,
23 correct?
24 A Can you repeat your question, please?

25 Q FPL would not be satisfied to earn at the

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



1891

=

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

midpoint ROE for those two years, correct?

MS. MONCADA: Objection. The question is
regarding the ROE with respect to the TAM are
addressed by Mr. Bores in his testimony as opposed
to Ms. Laney.

MS. WESSLING: All I would add is that it's
very difficult to parse out the minutiae of this
mechanism clearly between Ms. Laney and Mr. Bores,
so I would ask for a little leeway just so that --
because Mr. Bores 1is still going to testify. I
think he is here now listening, so he can hear
everything that's being asked, and if there is a
clarification necessary, he can do that.

But because this is so complicated, and
because things like ROE are really intertwined and
even referenced on her exhibit, I just ask for a
little leeway about that.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I am going to go my advisor
on this because it is complicated.

MS. MONCADA: And FPL would just offer also,
if it's helpful to the Commission, we are happy to
put up Ms. Laney and Mr. Bores as a panel.

MS. WESSLING: No thank you.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Good offer.

MS. HELTON: Mr. Chairman, if ROE is listed on

Premier Reporting
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the exhibit, i1t seems to me that it's fair for OPC

to ask the witness that question, and if she

doesn't know the answer, she can simply state she
doesn't know the answer.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: I will allow the guestion.

Like I have asked before, if you can Jjust restate

the question, and then if the witness knows, then

they can answer accordingly.
MS. WESSLING: Sounds good. Thank you.
BY MS. WESSLING:

Q Ms. Laney, FPL would not be satisfied in
earning a midpoint ROE for those two years, correct?

A If it's in relationship to this exhibit, this
exhibit reflects the revenue requirement at midpoint ROE
in 2028 and 1n 2029.

Q The $1.717 billion is calculated using an 11.9
midpoint ROE, correct?

A Yes.

Q And if the Commission authorizes a lower
midpoint than an 11.9 midpoint ROE, the TAM amount, if
also approved, would have to be proportionately smaller,
correct?

A It is correct, that, yes, the TAM amount would
be smaller than the amount that you are seeing on

Exhibit IL-13, it will be a very minimum -- 1t would be
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a small change, because it's only the incremental
revenue requirement in 2028 and in 2029.

Q The small change, you would agree, though,
would be smaller?

A It would be a change. That's correct. Yes.

Q Okay. And FPL expects significant customer
growth over the next four years, correct?

A I don't know. That's a question for Witness
Cohen.

Q Was customer growth considered in the creation
of Exhibit IL-13?

A I would say the capital expenditures that you
see on line two, that reflects incremental, but some of
it capital investment is reflective of incremental
customer growth, vyes.

Q All right. And in your opinion, there is no
difference between your regu -- well, FPL's proposed
regulatory asset and liability accounting and making TAM
entries directly to the deferred tax accounts, correct?

A Can you repeat your question, please?

Q Sure.

It's your opinion that there is no difference
between FPL's proposed regulatory asset and liability
accounting and making TAM entries directly to the

deferred tax accounts, correct?
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A I am sorry, if you can -- I am not following
the question.

Q Okay. I will -- is there a difference between
the proposed regulatory asset and liability accounting
and making TAM entries directly to the deferred tax
accounts?

A Again, I am not quite sure, but let me try and
answer and we will see if that answers your question.

What we proposed in this case, Commissioners,
is setting up a regulatory liability and a regulatory
asset. The liability would be provide -- it's the
benefit that will provide to customers over a four-year
period, 2026 through 2029. The regulatory asset is the
benefit that we will, if the recovery, benefit over a
30-year period.

And so the accounting for it, it's very
straightforward. I describe it in Exhibit IL-12.
Again, to your question, 1if it's similar, I don't know.
Perhaps you are asking 1f we can debit or credit the 282
FERC account, 282 account, which is the primary tax
liability account. And we explained that we cannot
alter the account. That is why because that account
must represent at all times the outstanding obligation
to IRS. And what we proposed, it's a very

straightforward accounting, but basically it sets up a
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1 separate regulatory asset and liability. It's

2 cost-based. The math 1s on this exhibit, and I laid out
3 the debits and credits as well.

4 Q And if the TAM is not approved, there would be
5 no need to set up this alternative regulatory asset and
6 liability accounting mechanism, correct?

7 A There would be no need, that's correct, if

8 it's —-—- 1if the Commission does not approve it. However,
9 again, all of the benefits associated with TAM will not

10 be there as well.

11 Q Okay. And the unamortized regulatory asset
12 offset -- excuse me, let me start that again.
13 Will the unamortized regulatory asset offset

14 accumulated DTLs in the capital structure, thereby
15 increasing the cost of capital?
16 A As I explained earlier, yes. So in 2028 and

17 in 2029, we will have to issue debt and equity to

18 finance the investments that we make during that
19 timeframe. And the pure math behind it is, yes, there
20 will be an impact on the revenue requirements. Again,

21 that impact will go down over time as we amortize the
22 regulatory asset, and is far greatly outweighed by the
23 benefits of TAM.

24 Q And FPL's plan is to treat the regulatory

25 asset as cost-free in tandem with the deferred tax
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1 accounts in the capital structure, correct?

2 A Yes. At the end of the day, what gives rise

3 to this regulatory asset is a deferred tax liability,

4 and we think it's appropriate to include both the

5 regulatory asset and the regulatory liability and

) capital structure at zero cost.

7 Q Is the 30-year $57 million amortization of the
8 regulatory asset cost-free, as in below the line, or

9 will it be included in the cost of service?

10 A The amortization of the regulatory asset, Jjust
11 like the amortization of the benefit, they have a side
12 that will go to customers, they are both included above
13 the line. So they will be reflected in the cost of

14 service.

15 Q Okay. I would like to identify CEL Exhibit

16 439, please. I may have already done that. I could be

17 wrong, but 439. And if we could go to Case Center page

18 E92461.

19 Do you recognize this response, Ms. Laney?
20 A Yes.

21 Q And you cosponsored this interrogatory

22 response?
23 A I believe I did, yes.
24 Q And here, you acknowledge that, all else

25 equal, if the Commission approves the TAM, revenue
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1 requirements in FPL's next base rate case will be higher
2 than they otherwise would be if the TAM were not

3 approved, correct?

4 A Yes. And then I follow describing what's most
5 important at the end of the day, and those are the

6 benefits that flow back to customers.

7 Q Thank you.

8 And you and several other witnesses, both in

9 your testimony and as well here today, have compared the
10 TAM to the RSAM, correct?

11 A Yes. Yes, we do believe that although the

12 impact different income statement and balance sheet

13 accounts, at the end of the day, the benefits to

14 customers they are exactly similar, they are very

15 similar to RSAM.

16 Q And RSAM stands for reserve surplus

17 amortization mechanism, correct?

18 A Yes.

19 Q All right. And reserve surplus refers to a

20 depreciation reserve surplus, correct?

21 A Yes. That's correct.

22 Q And a depreciation reserve surplus is a
23 theoretical surplus, correct?

24 A Yes. Yes.

25 Q Okay.
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A Again, that's probably a better question for
Witness Ferguson.

Q Okay. But as far as you understand it, it is
a theoretical surplus?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And the RSAM can only function when
there is a reserve surplus, correct?

A Yes. From purely practical -- yes.

Q Okay. And the RSAM involved the return or
amortization of the theoretical surplus of
over-collected depreciation expense, correct?

A Can you repeat your question, please?

Q Sure.

The RSAM involved the return or amortization
of a theoretical reserve -- excuse me, I think T
misquoted myself there.

The RSAM involved the return or amortization
of a theoretical surplus of over-collected depreciation
expense, correct?

A I don't think I agree with over-collected
depreciation expense. We collect the depreciation
expense based on the latest assumptions in the
depreciation study. This being said, the RSAM involved
-- can you repeat your question, please?

Q Sure. And actually I will rephrase it and
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take out the word over-collected, and maybe that will
help.

A Okay.

Q So the RSAM involved the return or
amortization of a theoretical surplus of depreciation
expense, correct?

A Thank you. Yes. Yes, there is a return
component alongside to the benefits that we provided
over the four-year period.

Q On the other hand, the TAM if approved, would

not involve the return of excess deferred taxes,

correct?
A They are not related at all. So I want to
make sure I answer the question. They are not related

in any way.

Q And so just let me see if I can do it this
way. If the RSAM involved a surplus of depreciation
expense, the TAM does not involve a surplus of, or
excess of deferred taxes, correct?

A Let me try and answer and if I don't, let me
know. But, no, there is -- when I think about excess
deferred income taxes, I think about the excess due to a
change in tax rate, which is not the case with TAM.

And so TAM, it's a different tax liability,

right, which means that we collect it from customers,
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but we collect the taxes from customers, but they are
not yet due to IRS, and so they reside in that deferred
tax liability.

I don't know if that answered your question.

Q I think it does.

And additionally, with the RSAM, the
Commission ultimately controls the depreciation
parameters that affect whether or not there is a
depreciation surplus or deficiency, correct?

A The depreciation study is subject to
Commission approval, that's my understanding. Yes.

Q Okay. But the Commission has no control over
federal income tax rates, correct?

A No.

Q Okay. With the RSAM, the reserve amount is
the portion of the depreciation reserve that has been
identified as a surplus, and its credit balance is
generally available to the company for transfer to the
income statement using the RSAM mechanism, correct?

A Can you repeat your question, please?

Q Sure. With the RSAM, the reserve amount is
the portion of the depreciation reserve that has been
identified as a surplus, and its credit balance is
generally available to the company for transfer to the

income statement using the RSAM mechanism, correct?
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1 A I wouldn't say generally available. It was,

2 you know, an amount that was approved by this commission
3 in the last rate case, and that we were able to provide
4 as a benefit to customers over the last four vyears.

5 Q So the RSAM and then the reserve amount are

6 two distinct items that together have been and are being
7 used to increase FPL's reported achieved earnings within
8 the earnings range, correct?

9 A The reserve amount was used to offset the

10 incremental revenue regquirements in 2024 and in 2025,

11 correct.

12 Q So -- but that wasn't my question. So there
13 is the RSAM and then there is the reserve amount, right?
14 Those are two separate items that, used together, that
15 are used to increase FPL's reported achieved earnings

16 within the ROE range?

17 A I may be missing something. We use

18 interchangeably. I guess the reserve amount, it's —-- we
19 defined it as RSAM in the last rate case as part of the
20 settlement agreement. If you can rephrase the question,
21 please?
22 Q So I guess I am asking, so there is the TAM
23 amount and the TAM, right?
24 A I would say it differently. There is a TAM

25 amount that is cost-based, and we -- it's based on the
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1 revenue requirements in 2028 and in 2029. And then

2 there is other deferred tax liability that is -- that

3 relates to tax repairs and mixed service costs, 1if

4 that's what you meant.

5 Q I think -- what I am trying to get at is that
6 both with the RSAM and with the TAM, there is the amount
7 that is available for those purposes, but then the

8 mechanism is how that actually works, does that make

9 sense?

10 A Let me try and rephrase it, and perhaps -- and
11 if it's not what you asked, we can try again. But there
12 is what we propose —-- both in the case of RSAM and in

13 the case of TAM, what we propose is using the discrete
14 amount which is -- we called it TAM in this case. 1In

15 the last rate case, we used RSAM. Those are discrete

16 amounts that are reflective of the revenue requirements

17 that we are offsetting for the benefits of our

18 customers. I don't know if that answered your question.
19 Q I think so.
20 Regarding the RSAM, the RSAM is used to

21 increase FPL's reported achieved earnings within the ROE
22 earnings range, correct?

23 A They are used to offset revenue requirements
24 for benefits of our customers, the ROE is just -- it's

25 the fallout of that.
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Q All right. Let's see here. For -- if we
could mark CEL Exhibit 538, please? Which is Case
Center number F2-529 all right.

Are you familiar with this interrogatory

response-?
A Yes.
Q Okay. Did you sponsor it?
A Yes, I did.
Q Okay. And it's actually two discovery

responses, OPC's 115 and 116, correct?

A Yes. I believe one referred to credits, the
other one to debits.

Q Yes. Thank you.

And actually I think you cosponsored these. I

apologize. But you would agree you cosponsored these
exhibits?

A I believe so. Yes.

Q Okay. I think the declarations are at the

bottom if we need to clarify that at any point, but we
will just go with it for now.

So if we could scroll down to that page, and
then zoom in as much as possible, but still being able
to see the full chart? Thank you.

All right. So let's look at line one of this

interrogatory response, and this response relates to
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RSAM credits, correct?

A Yes.

Q Okay. And this demonstrates that before an
RSAM amortization credit was made in January of 2021,
FPL's ROE would have been 11.01, correct?

A I would -- yes, with clarification. It's
before the credit for that specific month for January
2021 is made.

Q Yes.

A I would highlight the fact that that 11.01
percent already includes 11 months of RSAM in net
operating income, and 12 months in rate base and capital
structure.

Q Okay. And whether or not an RSAM credit or
debit is applied, that's the last step in the reported
ROE, correct?

A That's correct, Commissioners. We look at the
actuals for the month, we look at the financials,
calculate the actual earned ROE, and then we determine
how much we need to debit or credit to reach the
preestablished ROE.

Q And in this instance, looking at line one for
January of 2021, because of an RSAM credit, FPL was
allowed to adjust their ROE to 11.6 percent, correct?

A We made an adjust -- again, there is RSAM in
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1 11.01. I think that's important, right. So, yes, we

2 adjusted, as I mentioned I think in deposition as well,
3 we have a preestablished ROE that we set in the

4 beginning for the year, and then when we look at actuals
5 for the month, we debit or credit depreciation expense

6 to reach the preestablished ROE.

7 Q Was 11.6 the preestablished ROE that you are

8 referring to?

9 A Yes.

10 Q Okay. And 11.6 was the very top of the

11 200-basis-point range authorized at that time, correct?

12 A I believe so. I believe that's the case in
13 2021.

14 Q Subject to check?

15 A Subject to check, vyes.

16 Q And every single line in this interrogatory

17 response reflects an instance where FPL used the RSAM

18 and the reserve amount to increase FPL's adjusted ROE,
19 correct?

20 A Yes. So these are the RSAM credits. And as I
21 mentioned, it's the last step in -- for us, when we look
22 at financials for the month. And again, each of those
23 numbers, lines one through 2023, include 12 months of

24 RSAM already, otherwise they would be lower.

25 Q And then -- but the credit that's added,
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1 that's additional RSAM?

2 A It is an incremental change, yes. We have to
3 reach the preestablished ROE.

4 Q Okay. And adjusting the ROE upwards results

5 in increased earnings for FPL, correct?

6 A All else equal, vyes.

7 Q And all else equal, FPL has higher earnings

8 with an 11.6 ROE than it does with an 11.01 percent ROE,
9 correct?

10 A Yes. And I would defer to Witness Bores on

11 the benefits of higher ROE for attracting capital.

12 Q Sure. I wasn't planning on asking you that.
13 All right. Now, if we could go to, scroll
14 down within this exhibit and -- one more page, and zoom

15 this in like we were looking at the other one, please.
16 All right. Ms. Laney, is this the response
17 that you cosponsored to OPC's Interrogatory 1167?

18 A Yes.

19 Q All right. And this interrogatory response
20 relates to RSAM amortization debits, correct?

21 A Yes. That's correct.

22 Q Okay. And similarly, we will look at the

23 first line on this one, which reflects that before an
24 amortization, an RSAM amortization debit was made in

25 you'll July 2021, FPL's ROE would have been 11.61,
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1 correct?

2 A Yes.

3 Q All right. But because of the RSAM debit, FPL
4 was allowed to adjust the ROE to an 11.6 percent,

5 correct?

6 A Yes. Again, we reached the preestablished ROE
7 for the month.

8 Q For July of 2021, the preestablished ROE

9 amount that you are referring to was 11.67?

10 A Correct.

11 Q Which was the top of the 200-basis-point range
12 at that time, subject to check?

13 A Yes.

14 Q And on every single line of this exhibit,

15 except for line 20, these reflect an instance where FPL
16 used the RSAM and the reserve amount to reduce FPL's

17 adjusted ROE, correct?

18 A Yes. It's a debit to expense, so yes.

19 Q And in every instance on this page, the
20 adjusted ROE was either at or near the top of the
21 authorized 200-basis-point range at that time, subject
22 to check, correct?
23 A Yes. Again, that ROE, as I mentioned earlier,
24 already reflects 12 months of RSAM in that number,

25 otherwise, it would be lower. It also reflects all the
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efficiencies, everything else we did in, you know, we
see in the business.

Q And every single adjusted and non-adjusted ROE
on this exhibit is above FPL's authorized midpoint at
that time, correct?

A Yes.

Q Over the last four years, FPL never earned
below its authorized midpoint ROE?

A No.

Q Okay. Isn't it true that when prepare
adjusted -- actually, I think I asked that question.
Thank you. Never mind. Strike that.

Would you agree that FPL's target ROE is
whatever the top of the 200-basis-point range authorized
at that point in time?

A Can you repeat your question, please?

Q Sure.

So you would agree that the target ROE for FPL
is always whatever the top is of the 200-basis-point
range that is authorized at any given time?

A No, I disagree.

Q FPL has never used the RSAM to bring the
achieved reported earnings surveillance report ROE up to
the bottom of the range, correct?

A I don't think you can see that on the earnings
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surveillance reports. Again, all the ROEs that are
reflected on the earnings surveillance report that we
file with the Commission monthly, they are already
reflective of 12 months of RSAM. So I don't think it's
Just looking at that alone, it's not -- it's not
something one could say.

Q You know, we are looking at a lot of different
things together, so I am just asking some isolated
questions to make sure we get the full picture here.

Are you aware of an instance where FPL has
used the RSAM to bring the achieved reported earnings
surveillance report ROE up to the bottom of the
authorized ROE range?

A No.

Q Are you aware of an instance where FPL has
ever used the RSAM to bring the achieved reported
earnings surveillance report ROE up to the midpoint of
the range-?

A No, but you are not referring to the earnings
surveillance report, I would say -- I have not done the
math, but it's very possible, in fact, I do believe it
is the case, if not for the RSAM, we would not have been
able to reach the midpoint ROE without any cash base
rate increases.

Q On this exhibit that we were just looking at,
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on either 115 or 116, all of the adjusted ROEs are --
well, none of the adjusted ROEs are the midpoint at any
of those given points in time, correct?

MS. MONCADA: Objection. She already went
over this when we talked about each of the 115 and
116 interrogatory responses.

MS. WESSLING: I was just asking for this
clarification because of the response she just
gave. I just want to be clear that I am
understanding the response that she just gave after
we went through this.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. I will allow the
question.

BY MS. WESSLING:
Q All right. Let me see if I can remember it.

So on this exhibit, in the FPSC adjusted ROE

column, none of those numbers reflect what the midpoint
ROE was at the respective given point in time, would you
agree?

A They do not reflect it, but it would have
been -- again, the actual earned ROE in the absence of
RSAM would have been much lower. All those numbers will
reflect already RSAM --

Q Okay.

A -- and so at the end of the day, very similar
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1 to TAM that we proposed now, both RSAM and TAM are

2 cost-based and are reflective of the revenue

3 regquirements in their respective years.

4 Q Would you agree that the TAM amount and the
5 reserve amount are just located on different parts of

6 the liability section of FPL's balance sheet?

7 A They are in different FERC accounts and
8 balance sheet. That's correct.
9 Q And the proposed justification for the TAM in

10 this case is indistinguishable from the justification
11 for the RSAM in the past, would you agree?

12 A They are very similar, as I said. The only
13 difference that I can see is the FERC accounts that are
14 being used to debit or credit the mechanism, but the

15 benefits that they provide to our customers are exactly
16 the same.

17 Q And you expect that FPL's regulated earnings
18 over the next four years will be very similar in terms
19 of the relationship between the adjusted ROE with and

20 without the TAM credits and debits, correct?

21 MS. MONCADA: Objection. Again, with respect
22 to earnings and the noncash mechanism, those --

23 that is the subject of Mr. Bores' testimony.

24 MS. WESSLING: This -- I think this is a

25 mechanics question of the TAM. I can try to
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1 rephrase it, though, if that's helpful.
2 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: If you can.
3 MS. WESSLING: Okay.

4 BY MS. WESSLING:

5 Q Because you cosponsored this response --
6 A Yes.
7 Q -- do you expect that with the TAM, that

8 similar relationship between ROE and the TAM debits and

9 credits will be reflected over the next four years?

10 A Let me answer like that, I expect that they
11 will be -- that the TAM will be used similarly, which is
12 what we proposed here. Do I expect to see exactly the

13 same relationship? I don't know.
14 I think the uncertainty and the risk on us to
15 deliver and ensure that customers receive the wvalue that

lo they have received in the past is significant, and so I

17 can only hope that that's the case, but it's not -- it's
18 not -- there is no certainty.
19 Q Okay. So you hope that the results are --

20 with the TAM, are similar to the results reflected on

21 this exhibit?

22 A Again, I don't know what the outcome would be.
23 Q Right.
24 A What I can say with certainty is that we asked

25 for the TAM to be used very similarly, it's flexible
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1 amortization over the four-year period, and so it will
2 be used in a similar manner, but none of these numbers
3 are guaranteed in the future.

4 Q You would agree that the achieved earnings of

5 any utility that are at least above the bottom of the

6 authorized ROE earnings range authorized by the

7 Commission are deemed fair, just and reasonable, right?

8 A Can you repeat your question, please?

9 Q You would agree that the achieved earnings of
10 any utility that that are at least above the bottom of
11 the authorized ROE earnings range established by the
12 Commission are deemed to be fair, just and reasonable,
13 correct?

14 A I am not a legal person, but my understanding
15 is that anything in the range of 100 basis points above

16 and below the midpoint is fair and just and reasonable

17 return.
18 Q Thank you.
19 Wouldn't you agree that any TAM mechanism and

20 available TAM amount should be used, if at all, only as
21 a safety net to keep achieved earnings above the bottom
22 of the range, but no higher than the rate setting

23 midpoint established by the Commission?

24 A I think that's a question for Witness Bores.

25 Q Okay. If the TAM was intended to keep FPL
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from having to come back in for rate relief in any of
the next four years, wouldn't it be appropriate for the
TAM and the TAM amount to be used only if needed to
bring FPL's earnings to the bottom of the range if it
were below the range?

A That's a gquestion for Witness Bores.

Q Well, you testified that one of the reasons
for the RSAM is for avoiding the need to come in in 2028

and 2029, right?

A Yes. At the end of the day, the TAM is, like
I said, Commissioners, it's math. It's Jjust math,
right. 1It's based on the revenue requirements in 2028

and in 2029. And it's designed to offset two years of
general base rates increases in those years, which is a
significant benefit to our customers.

Q So -- but because you testified that that is
one of the reasons for the TAM --

A Uh-huh.

Q --— wouldn't it be appropriate for the TAM and
the TAM amount to be used only if needed to bring FPL's
earnings to the bottom of the range?

A Again, I think it's a policy gquestion that
Witness Bores can address.

Q If the TAM was intended to keep FPL from

having to come back in for rate relief in the next four
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1 years, wouldn't it be appropriate to prohibit the TAM
2 from being used if FPL's achieved earnings were
3 otherwise already within the 200-basis-point range of

4 reasonableness established by the Commission?
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MS. MONCADA: Chairman --

THE WITNESS: My answer 1is the same.

MS. MONCADA: Yeah. I mean, she's saying her
answer 1s going to be the same, and my objection
was going to be that the question is the same too,
so we are aligned.

MS. WESSLING: I just have a problem with the
witness saying who is appropriate to answer the
question. I mean, she and Mr. Bores are the
witnesses for the TAM, and we can ask them both
these questions, and I don't understand why that's
improper.

I mean, I don't understand how a witness can,
especially in this instance, when she is so deeply
intertwined with the TAM, can defer a question like
that to another witness and dictate who from the
company should answer that guestion.

MS. MONCADA: Mr. Bores is the policy witness
on the TAM, and Ms. Laney is the mechanics witness
on the TAM, if that's helpful to -- for Ms.

Wessling to understand the demarcation between the
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two witnesses. And our offer to put them up as a

panel stands.
BY MS. WESSLING:

Q Do you not know the answer to that question,
Ms. Laney?

A I do not.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: It's clear that she may not
know the answer to it. I mean, i1f that offer is on

the table, I think it should be considered. I

think we would move through questions a little bit

quicker as far as getting the answers that you are
looking for.
MS. WESSLING: Well, we have gone through a

lot of witnesses today. I think we are moving at a

good pace, but I just -- I will move on.
BY MS. WESSLING:

Q Ms. Laney, would you agree that while
customers may not understand about the setting of
depreciation rates and expenses and RSAM, they do
understand that paying federal income taxes once for
themselves, and probably do not like that, and certainly
do not want to pay them twice for FPL?

MS. MONCADA: Objection. Ms. Laney has
explained the concept about double recovery, and

Ms. Wessling 1s mischaracterizing Ms. Laney's
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1 explanation.

2 MS. WESSLING: I don't think I have used the

3 words double recovery.

4 MS. MONCADA: Paying twice and double

5 recovery, I think, are the same thing, but if she

6 wants to rephrase the question.

7 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Can you rephrase the

8 question?

9 MS. WESSLING: 1It's a pretty straightforward
10 question. I don't know that I can rephrase it.
11 MR. BURNETT: Mr. Chairman, I will also add
12 calls for speculation as to the mental objective
13 state of 6.1 million customers as well, which is
14 witness is not able to divine. I believe Ms.

15 Wessling admitted that we don't have a crystal
16 ball.

17 BY MS. WESSLING:

18 Q Do you know whether customers would be okay

19 with paying federal income taxes twice for FPL?

20 A One, I don't think they will pay them twice.
21 Like I said, at the end of the day, there will be one

22 dollar in the deferred tax liability. And, two, I would
23 say I think customers will feel the higher rates if not
24 for the TAM mechanism and all the benefits that this

25 mechanism will provide to our customers.
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MS. WESSLING: Can you instruct the witness to
answer that yes or no question, please?

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Let's go ahead and take a
five-minute break.

(Brief recess.)

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: All right. 1If we can take
our seats and pick up where we had left off.

All right. Ms. Wessling, you were 1in
questioning, asking the witness, obviously,
questions.

MS. WESSLING: Yes.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: You may continue.

MS. WESSLING: And to everyone's relief, I
think I will move on for right now.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

MS. WESSLING: I just have a few more
questions for this witness.

BY MS. WESSLING:

Q Regarding your rebuttal testimony, page 19 of
your rebuttal testimony -- excuse me, page 41 of your
rebuttal testimony, if we could go there.

All right. And I think starting on line 19,

you state that the TAM benefits to today's customers are
implicitly acknowledged by the intervenors, correct?

Could you point --
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CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Your microphone may be off.
THE WITNESS: Sorry. Yes.
BY MS. WESSLING:

Q Could you point specifically to OPC Witness
Schultz's testimony and identify where he acknowledges
the TAM benefits to today's customers?

MS. MONCADA: Objection. The passage says
implicitly acknowledge.
CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Can you restate the
question?
BY MS. WESSLING:

Q Can you point to anywhere in OPC Witness
Schultz's testimony where he acknowledges implicitly,
explicitly, or in any other way, TAM benefits to today's
customers?

A Witness Schultz did not disagree with any of

the benefits associated with TAM.

Q Can we go to -- so he was silent on them?

A Yes.

Q Can we go to CEL -- or Case Center page
C23-3428~7

All right. Starting on line 12, do you see
where Mr. Schultz stated: Finally, the fact that I do
not address any other particular issues in my testimony

or am silent with respect to any portions of FPL's
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petition or direct testimony in this proceeding should
not be interpreted as an approval of any position taken

by FPL; do you see that?

A I do.
Q Okay. And would you agree that Mr. Devlin
does not -- that there is nowhere in his testimony where

he says that the TAM is a good idea?

A I don't recall.

Q If we could go to Case Center page C20-3058?
This is Mr. Devlin's testimony. Starting on line 15 --
I will wait until we get there.

Did you read Mr. Devlin's testimony?

A I did.

Q Did you read where, starting on line 15, he
said that given the past use of the RSAM, which is
analogous to TAM, I believe the consequences of the TAM
far outweigh the purported benefits such as avoidance of
rate cases for two years and alleged rate stability?

A So he does acknowledge there are benefits,
but, yes, I do see that.

Q He acknowledges purported benefits according
to FPL, correct? Yes?

A Yes, that's what it says.

Q Okay. And as far as you know, FPL never asked

customers whether they wanted to choose between paying
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portions of the company's federal income taxes twice or
if they wanted to have a rate case, correct?

MS. MONCADA: Objection. That's, again,
another mischaracterization of the mechanics of the
TAM that were described probably more than once by
Ms. Laney.

MS. WESSLING: That is not at all what I am
asking. My question is whether or not this witness
knows whether or not FPL asked customers if they
wanted to pay portions of the company's federal
income taxes twice or if they wanted to have a rate
case. If you want, I will rephrase my question to
try to avoid what I believe is the heart of the
objection.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Are you looking for a yes
Or no answer?

MS. WESSLING: Yes.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: If you could rephrase the
question?

MS. WESSLING: Okay.

BY MS. WESSLING:

Q As far as you, Witness Ina Laney, know, has
FPL ever asked customers whether they would prefer the
proposed TAM or if they would rather have a rate case as

early as 20287
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1 A I don't know. But I think it's reasonable to
2 assume that customers will enjoy the benefits, as we did
3 with RSAM, they would like the benefits with TAM.

4 Q All right. If we could bring up CEL Exhibit

5 751? Which is Case Center F2-3412.

6 You cosponsored this discovery response?

7 A Yes, I did.

8 Q And in this response, you agree that

9 intergenerational inequity is a -—- owe excuse me, that

10 intergenerational inequity is a legitimate regulatory
11 principle, correct?

12 A Yes, I do agree with that.

13 Q And you also agree that the prohibition

14 against double recovery is also a legitimate regulatory
15 principle, do you not?

16 A Yes, I do agree with that.

17 Q And if the TAM is not approved, there will be
18 no need to recollect the tax repairs or mixed service
19 taxes from customers, correct?

20 A In the absence of TAM, yes. But again, the
21 double recovery that's the question that you refer to
22 earlier, that's not the case of TAM. I just want to

23 clarify that.

24 Again, at the end of the day, the regulatory

25 principle of double recovery, the goal of a principle 1is
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1 to prevent recovering double the amount of the cost

2 through different mechanism or through the same

3 mechanism at different points in time, and that's not

4 the case here. Again, at the end of the day, we will

5 have one dollar of liability at the end of 30 years,

6 Just like we had at the end of 2025.

7 Q And that one dollar is a dollar that will have
8 been recollected from customers-?

9 A Yes, because we will provide it to customers

10 in the form of a significant benefit in 2028 and 2029,

11 customers will avoid a general cash base -- cash rate
12 increase.

13 Q Just one moment.

14 Thank you, Ms. Laney. That's all my

15 questions.

16 A Thank you.

17 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Thank you.

18 FEL?

19 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
20 EXAMINATION

21 BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

22 Q Good evening, Ms. Laney.

23 A Good evening.

24 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Well, let me start with this
25 actually. I also spoke to counsel at FPL with a
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1 few stipulations for this witness, and I would like
2 to go ahead and name the exhibits that we have

3 proposed and see if there is any objections, then
4 move them in at the end?

5 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Sure. Go ahead.

6 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Those would be the exhibits
7 on the CEL 932, 1013, 1102 through 1106.

8 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Objections to those?

9 MS. MONCADA: No objection from FPL.

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right. So moved.

11 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Well, not moved yet.

12 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Oh, sorry.

13 MR. LUEBKEMANN: So I plan —--

14 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Yes.

15 MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you very much.

16 BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:
17 Q A quick follow-up on a conversation you were
18 having with Ms. Wessling on the benefits of the TAM, and

19 specifically looking at the deferred tax liabilities, or

20 DTLs.
21 A Yes.
22 Q There was a question about whether customers

23 in future years would receive benefits from the DTLs if
24 they are amortized as FPL plans to do in the next four

25 years, do you recall that?
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A I do.

Q And it is your position that customers in 2030
and beyond will still receive benefits from the DTLs?

A There will be incremental DTLs that will
create. So, yes, there will be -- customers will
continue to receive benefits from the incremental
deferred tax liabilities that will create in 2030 and
going forward.

Q But as to the deferred tax liabilities at
issue and the proposed TAM mechanism that would be
amortized by FPL over the next four years?

MS. MONCADA: I am sorry, Mr. Luebkemann, can
you repeat that question?
BY MR. LUEBKEMANN:

Q Sure. As to the specific DTLs that are being
proposed in the $1.717 billion TAM in FPL's case, would
customers in 2030 and beyond receive benefits from those
specific DTLs that have been used by the company over
the next four years?

A I would argue that, yes, because those DTLs
are part of the TAM mechanism, and you have to look at
it all together, right. You can't choose different
components. At the end of the day, those customers in
2030 and going forward will benefit from this mechanism,

and from the investments that will make in 2028 and
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1 2029. Those investments will benefit customers over the
2 life of the assets.

3 Q And specifically it is your testimony that

4 customers will benefit because of the investments that
5 FPL is able to make, if I understand correctly?

6 A That and the operating efficient -- I

7 apologize. That and the operating efficiencies that we
8 would have the opportunity to identify for our

9 customers.

10 Q They would not benefit from the specific

11 reduction to income tax expense that a normalized DTL
12 would normally provide?

13 A That component alone, if you are looking in
14 isolation, that component, the benefit will be provided
15 over the four-year period, and it will not be available
16 in 2030 and forward.

17 Q And so basically in 2030 and forward,

18 customers would be paying more for FPL's income tax

19 expense than they would be in a parallel universe where
20 FPL had normalized the DTLs over the remaining life of
21 those assets?

22 A Yes, but that would be far outweighed by the
23 benefits, other benefits of the TAM.

24 Q Can we go to Exhibit 423 at Case Center number

25 E90974? And could we go to tab 11 of 12, which is D(4)
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ITC?
First of all, Ms. Laney, do you recognize this

spreadsheet?

A I do.

Q And it's one of your workpapers?

A Yes.

Q In row 10, what are we looking at?

A That is the investment tax credit.

Q And also, I am sorry, I didn't realize. We

might need to scroll over to the left so you can
actually see 2025.

A That's the investment tax credit associated
with the battery storage project that we project to
place in service in October of 2025.

Q And that would be the 522-megawatt Northwest
Florida battery?

A Yes. That's correct.

Q And those batteries are not in service yet, is
that correct?

A That 1is correct. We project that it will be
placed in service in October of 2025.

Q And this is looking at basically slicing up
the ITCs associated with that project and applying them
beginning as of January 20257

A Yes. That's correct.
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1 Q And where are those ITCs going-?
2 A Can you repeat your question, please?
3 Q Yeah. So the reduction in expense that's

4 represented by these ITCs, what is that being applied

5 to?

6 A It's a reduction to operating income tax

7 expense on income statement.

8 Q Would you agree that the use of the ITCs

9 associated with the -- well, let me start here.

10 It is now October of 2025. Do you know if the

11 northwest battery is in service yet?

12 A I don't believe it's in service yet, no, but
13 we are on track to place it in service by the end of the
14 month.

15 Q Okay. So the ITCs that are associated with
16 the as yet in-service battery, would you agree that

17 those amounts have helped increase the amount of RSAM
18 available this year?

19 A They would have increased the remaining RSAM
20 available, yes, all else equal.

21 Q All else -- because it offsets what would

22 otherwise be company drawdowns to the RSAM?

23 A It's a reduction to income tax expense, which
24 means that we don't have to use as much RSAM to get to

25 the same level.
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1 Q And just to confirm, the ITCs associated with

2 the 2025 battery, FPL proposes to take those all over

3 the course of one year as opposed to normalizing those

4 ITCs?

5 A Yes. We looked at the 2025 battery storage

6 project no different from all the other projects, and so

7 we applied consistent accounting treatment to all of

8 them.

9 Q And I should say, I said FPL proposes to, but
10 I guess I should really say FPL is taking those all in
11 one year, is that right?

12 A I am not following the distinction. At the
13 end of the day, we are applying the same accounting

14 treatment to all battery storage projects across, you
15 know, the forecast and this year.

lo Q Sure. I guess my question is where the ITCs
17 associated with future batteries are not yet in play,
18 ITCs associated with the 2025 battery, FPL is already
19 taking those before any decision is made in this docket?
20 A Yeah, it's a project which we placed in

21 service this year, so, yes, we have to record on the

22 books the operating income tax reduction this year.

23 Q Could we go to Exhibit 1143, at number

24 F10-193327? And if we could scroll down to slide three.

25 Sorry, actually one up.

premier-reporting.com
Premier Reporting (850) 894-0828 Reported by: Debbie Krick



1930

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

So recognizing that the first part of this
presentation has been redacted, fair to say that this
section addresses -- is part of a slide deck on a
presentation of the difference between normalizing or
applying the ITCs in a one-year flow-through?

A Yes. That's what -- based on the description,
yes.

Q And could we slide -- scroll down to slide --
page seven of nine on Case Center? I don't know which
slide this corresponds to. I am sorry, maybe it's six
of nine. 1It's really hard to tell which slide it's on.
That's the one I am looking for. Thank you very much,
Mr. Schultz.

This chart here is showing pros and cons of
normalization versus flowing through the associated
ITCs?

A Yes.

Q And recognizing that it might be very small,
is one of the pros for normalization that it levelizes
the cost for customers over the lifetime of the asset?

A Yes.

Q And I have a quick follow-up on a conversation
that you had about SoBRA with Ms. Wessling. You said
that it stands for solar and battery rate base

adjustment, is that right?
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A Yes.
Q Fair to say that that's a redefinition -- I
can -- let me rephrase that better.

Is it fair to say that the company has been
using SoBRAs for the better part of a decade now, and
that has previously referred only to a solar base rate
adjustment?

A I don't know how long we have been using the
SoBRA mechanism. But part of the SoBRA mechanism,
previously we included solar additions.

Q And has battery storage ever been a part of a
SoBRA mechanism?

A Not to my knowledge, no. I don't know.

Q In my head, I have been calling it the
SoBabra, but it doesn't seem to have caught on.

As part of your responsibilities with the rate
case, are you responsible for FPL's overall financial
forecasts®?

A Yes.

Q And that includes the corporate budgets for
O&M and for capital expenditures?

A Yes.

Q And those forecasts, in turn, support the
minimum filing requirements that would be filed in this

proceeding?
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A Yes. That's correct.

Q When was the budget forecast for this case
developed?

A It was in 2024, late 2024. September 2024 we

locked, we finalized it in October 2024.

Q So the MFRs in this case are based on a budget
forecast that was finalized by October of 20247

A It was specific to —-- let me separate a little
bit, because there are a lot of inputs that go, at the
end of the day, in the financial forecast. When it
comes to corporate budgets, the final approval we
received in December, I believe, 2024, board approval.
But the for -- the financial forecast itself, it was
finalized at the end of October 2024.

Q And were there any material changes made
between when it was finalized and when it was approved
by the board?

A Not to my knowledge. No.

Q Okay. So there might have been something
small, but it is substantially the forecasts were
completed and finalized by October what were reflected
in the MFRs?

A There are a few inputs related to cost of
service study that were still developed in the November

timeframe. And so final, final forecast was not until
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the end of the year, and then we started preparing the
minimum filing requirement schedules.

Q So you mentioned cost of service. Were there
any inputs related to capital expenditures that were

still in process after October 20247

A I can't recall, no.
Q Could we go to Exhibit 1052 at number
F10-13250?
Is this -- do you recognize this document?
A I have not prepared it, but I do recall it was

provided in response to discovery questions.

Q And this would be a training presentation, as
far as you know, for Project Velocity?

A Yes. That's what it appears to be, yes.

Q I will spare you more specific questions on
it.

Could we go to Exhibit 352 at master number E,
as in echo, 4173? Could we scroll to the next page?
Ms. Laney, do you recognize this exhibit?

A Yes.

Q And this is showing -- it's showing a few
things from 2021 through 2027, but that includes the
projected customer growth?

A Yes.

Q And specifically from actual year 2021 through
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1 projected year 2027, FPL expects to add a little under

2 500,000 customers®?

3 A Can you repeat your question, please?
4 Q Sure.
5 Between actual 2021 and projected 2027, would

6 you say the difference in the average retail customers

7 is about 500,0007

8 A Yes. That looks right. Yes.

9 Q And a few columns over at gross plant

10 in-service, that is expected to grow by about 40 billion
11 in that same time period-?

12 A Yes.

13 Q Would you accept my math, subject to check,

14 that that would be about $81,000 for each individual

15 additional customer?

16 A I will trust you on your math, subject to
17 check, yes, I can accept it.
18 Q Could we go back to Exhibit 5588? This is at

19 F2-1169. And if we could go to the next page. And,

20 yeah, if you could make that bigger, please? Thank you.
21 Okay. And I said let's go back to this, but
22 that's just because it's in my outline from something

23 that I dropped earlier. Do you recognize this

24 interrogatory response?

25 A I do.
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Q And on this page, this chart is showing, among
other things, FPL's achieved ROE between 2011 and 20257

A Yes.

Q And column D also shows the total adjusted PSC
adjusted rate base?

A Yes.

Q And column G shows the impact of favorable or
unfavorable weather on FPL's achieved ROE?

A Yes.

Q And in this case, favorable weather would be
weather that would tend to drive increased electricity
consumption?

A Favorable, I would say it's hotter, it's above
normal, hotter than normal, I guess. Witness Cohen is
the expert on this, but, yes, it will be, my

understanding, hotter than normal weather.

Q Or effectively colder winter --
A Correct. Yes.
Q But generally speaking, this would be weather

that would tend to raise FPL's sales above what it might

have expected from its forecast?

A Yes, I would say so.
Q And in converse, the ones in parentheses would
tend to be weather that caused -- that was more mild

than expected, so sales were lower than may have been
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1 forecast?

2 A Yes, revenues would be lower.

3 Q That's true. Yeah, the revenues resulting

4 from the sales from the weather.

5 So if we look at this column over time, would
6 it be fair to say that the weather was more favorable

7 than not to FPL's revenues?

8 A Yes.

9 Q And, in fact, if you would accept my math

10 again. This is actually Excel's math. I wouldn't dare.
11 Would you, subject to check, accept that net value of
12 that favorable versus unfavorable weather is about

13 $1.785 billion?

14 A How much?

15 Q 1.785 billion.

16 A That sounds right, subject to check. And

17 that's looking at sales alone. Again, there are other

18 impacts due to favorable weather, right. It depends
19 what's driving it.

20 If it's higher customer count, there will be
21 incremental capital investment for us to support the
22 higher customer count. If it's due to Jjust hotter

23 weather, it could be incremental expenses to run the
24 generation fleet. So there are other impacts that are

25 not necessarily reflected here.
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Q Sure. But what is reflected here is just a
raw revenue impact from that favorable weather?

A Correct.

Q Is one possible explanation for this $1.8

billion windfall to FPL that FPL is really lucky?

A That's one explanation. Again, I am not the
expert on weather. I would defer to Witness Cohen.
Q Would another possible explanation be that FPL

has consistently under-forecasted its sales during hot
weather months?

A I don't know. I defer to Witness Cohen.

Q If we go to Exhibit 388, and it's at echo

82557. And do you have it open and you are able to see?

A I do.
Q Do you recognize this workpaper?
A I do. I did not prepare it, but I do

recognize it.

Q Okay. And as far as you know, or could
recognize, is the purpose of this workpaper to compare
O&M expenses in the test year compared to 2011, and

specifically adjusted for inflation and customer growth?

A Did you say compared to 20117
Q Yes.
A I don't believe that was true. I believe we

were comparing against 2023, which is the last test year
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1 in the rate case.

2 Q Could we go to the very first tab on this

3 document?

4 A Oh, I see. Yes, you are correct. I

5 apologize. I saw the tab name on the far C37, I assume
6 it's the support for the MFR, but, yes, you are correct.
7 I do recall the response. Yes.

8 Q And no worries. Like any good document, it's
9 got many more tabs than are easy to keep up with.

10 A Yes.

11 Q So you would agree that is -- it's looking at
12 O&M adjusted for both customer growth and inflation

13 between 2011 and the 2027 test year?

14 A Yes.

15 Q So now if we bounce over to another tab, this
16 is going to be tab compound multiplier.

17 And would you agree that the purpose of this
18 tab is to create that multiplier that is accounting for

19 customer growth and inflation impacts?

20 A Yes.
21 Q And so if you go over to column eight to the
22 right. Okay. So that -- that 1.0, which is in -- I

23 will represent that's the row for 2011. That would say
24 that in 2011, it's just going to be 100 percent of the

25 customers are there, and it's 100 percent of the
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1 inflation for that year, you don't need to make any

2 adjustments?

3 A It says that that's my base year, my starting
4 point basically for my comparison. And then I start

5 escalating for customer growth and inflation to

6 determine how much the impact is in 2026 and 2027.

7 Q And so if we scroll down. In 2027, the number
8 there is 1.854~?

9 A Yes.

10 Q And so that's basically saying, if you took

11 everything from 2011, to escalate that to 2027, you

12 would expect to multiply it by 1.84 -- 854 to account

13 for the impacts of inflation and customer growth?

14 A Yes. For both impacts, yes. That's correct.
15 Q And so if we go two cells above that, that

16 would be the wvalue for 2025? And I am showing 1.729, do
17 you see that?

18 A I do.

19 Q Put this one down for a second, but we are
20 going to come back.
21 Could we go back to attachment 1 of Exhibit
22 588? This would be F2-1170. And if you could make that
23 big again? Thank you very much.
24 So if we go back to 2011 in here, and we look

25 at the total rate base in 2011, that would be 18.3
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billion -- I am sorry, this is the PSC adjusted rate
base?

A Yes, I was going to say, that's FPSC adjusted
rate base, 18.3 billion.

Q And in 2025, at the bottom of this chart, that
rate base is projected to be 66.3 billion?

A Yes.

Q So you remember you are compound multiplier

for 2011 to 2025, we said it would be 1.73?

A 1.7290 something? Yes.
Q I will be generous and round up.
A Okay.

Q Would you accept my math that 18.3 billion
multiplied by 1.73 is roughly 31.7 billion?

A Yes, subject to check.

Q Subject to check. If that is the case, would
that mean that FPL's projected rate base this year is
more than twice the amount that would be fully explained
by customer growth and inflation?

A Yes. There are many other impacts to rate
base, the new service accounts are only one of the
drivers for capital investments. There are many, many
other impacts.

Q But if you account for the impacts of customer

growth and inflation, it would explain less than half
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1 the growth of rate base over this time period?

2 A At a high level, yes, that appears reasonable,
3 yes.

4 Q All right. I have just a few more questions.
5 You had a discussion with Ms. Wessling earlier

6 about FPL's drive to find efficiencies and the negative
7 impact that preparing and litigating a rate case can

8 have on that?

9 A Yes.

10 Q Specifically that when FPL is working to

11 prepare and to litigate a rate case, it hampers its

12 ability to find those efficiencies and that, therefore,
13 will harm customers?

14 A Yes.

15 Q Could we go to Case Center number echo 58830?
16 And there is many tabs, but we are looking for exhibit
17 summary. I am sorry, exhibit summary is actually near
18 the end. There we go. Thank you. And if we go down to
19 row 67.
20 First of all, I should ask, Ms. Laney, do you
21 recognize this as one of your workpapers-?
22 A I do.
23 Q And on row 67, if we go over to the item
24 title, and this says Velocity Initiatives, do you see

25 that?
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1 A I do.

2 Q And do you see that between 2024 and 2025, the
3 capital spend is actually increasing-?

4 A I do.

5 Q If you go down to row 222, and this one and

6 the row directly beneath it are both Velocity/Accelerate
L hardware and software respectively, do you see that?

8 A Yes.

9 Q And if we go over to the capital spend, would
10 you agree that both of those are increasing in year 2025

11 over 20247

12 A Yes.
13 Q And then if we could go just a few more rows
14 down to 231? And again, this is a -- Velocity

15 Initiatives is the item title?

16 A I see that, yes.

17 Q And the capital spend is also increasing in
18 year 2025 over 20247

19 A Yes. I believe -- I want to clarify, this 1is

20 cumulative spend. Give me one moment. Let me look.

21 Yes, so it's cumulative. It's not annual spend. It's
22 cumulative.

23 So said differently, column J, 2024 is, let's
24 say, 9 million, column -- in 2025, it would show 10

25 million, that means it's an incremental one million. I
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1 Just want to clarify.
2 Q I appreciate the clarification.
3 But you would agree, there is an incremental

4 spend, then, in each of the columns that we have looked

5 at?

6 A I think one of them -- I don't recall now, I
L lost track -- one of them had 17,000. I didn't study
8 each year. I don't remember, but I can -- almost all

9 reflected some change, yes.

10 0 So would it be fair to say that in 2025, while
11 FPL has also been preparing for and heroically

12 participating in this rate case, that Project Velocity
13 has continued, and that there is money being spent on

14 continuing to find efficiencies in the company?

15 A I would say Project Velocity has continued,

16 but we are not nearly where we should be at this point
17 in time, and that's because most of the people, the

18 employees involved as part of Velocity process, they are
19 here. They are operational witnesses, they are witness
20 support, and so we are definitely delayed from that
21 standpoint, which, at the end of the day, delays
22 benefits for our customers as well.
23 Q Do you recall if the company has done any
24 analysis of where it should be based on what you are

25 saying, where it should be on Project Velocity goals
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this year and where it actually is”?

A By now, I would say usually in this timeframe,
we already would have reflected Velocity goals, Velocity
ideas in the budget.

Q I guess let me ask it a little bit
differently. Has FPL documented any lagging on its
Velocity performance that has been produced in this
case?

A Can you clarify, please, what you mean?

Q Sure. So you say that you are -- that FPL is
behind for the year on its Velocity efficiency finding
performance, right?

A For this current year, yes.

Q Is that quantified somewhere that has been
produced in this docket?

A I think the only place I could think of is a
question where we were asked if we updated the budgets,
and our response was not, that, no, we did not do that.
Again, everyone 1s busy with the rate case.

Q Okay. Well, that is all of my questions.
Thank you very much.

A You are welcome.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FAIR?
MR. SCHEF WRIGHT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I

have a very few questions for Ms. Laney.
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EXAMINATION

BY MR. SCHEF WRIGHT:

Q Good evening, Ms. Laney.
A Good evening.
Q Nice to meet you earlier.
A Same.
Q Thank you.
These are not trick questions. The first

couple are accounting type questions, and I am just
trying to make sure I understand how the accounting
works.

The first question is this: Are there any
accounting entries made to the regulatory asset account

or the regulatory liability account when FPL pays income

tax -- pays the taxes in the DTL accounts?
A When we actually pay the taxes, it's -- it
will be a debit when we pay the cash -- it will be a

debit to the DTL account and a credit to cash, I guess.

Q Okay. And so the answer to my question, any
entries to the reg asset or reg liability account is no,
correct?

A When we actually pay, no -- yes, that is
correct.

Q Okay. Thank you.

This is also an accounting question. When FPL
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1 uses the RSAM or the TAM to increase earnings in any

2 given month, is the transaction, the accounting entry, a
3 debit to income tax expense that then reduces tax

4 expense, thereby, increasing earnings?

5 A So, no. Again, we don't -- we don't

6 necessarily —-- we don't use the mechanism to increase

7 earnings, but to increase the ROE to get to a higher

8 ROE, it will be a credit to expense.

9 Q A credit to income tax expense?

10 A Yes, a decrease —-

11 Q I am really just trying to make --

12 A -- yes, 1t will be a decrease in operating

13 income tax expense --

14 Q Okay.

15 A -- which increases the ROE.

16 Q Okay. And that credit to income tax expense
17 is made from the regulatory -- is it made from either

18 the regulatory asset or regulatory liability account?

19 A So two pieces, I can speak separately to them.
20 o] Thank you.
21 A When we provide the benefit to customers, we

22 would credit the operating income tax expense and debit
23 the regulatory liability. When we recover the TAM over
24 the 30-year proposed period, we would do the opposite.

25 We would debit operating income tax expense and credit
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the regulatory asset.

Q Thank you.

I just have a couple more questions.

At page 46 of your testimony, you make this
statement: Over the period of its last four rate
settlements, FPL's revenue requirement has been met
through a combination of cash rate increases and the use
of RSAM to reach the midpoint ROE. I am sure you are
familiar with that statement?

A I am, yes.

Q Okay. My questions are these: Isn't it true
that FPL has used the RSAM in order to increase ROE,
question mark?

A I mean, that's the math behind it, right. At
the end of the day, by using the RSAM, it 1s increasing
ROE. 1It's -- like I said, it's offsetting revenue
requirements.

In the absence of cash or of a general base
rate increase in those years, ROE goes down. And so the
TAM mechanism is the mechanism that we propose in this
case would increase the ROE.

Q And isn't it also true that FPL has
consistently exceeded the midpoint since -- the midpoint
ROE since 2017?

A Yes, our FPSC adjusted ROE has been above the
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midpoint.

Q I have a follow-up question regarding the
exhibit that was on the screen a while ago that showed
21 months of data in which I understood the exhibit to
show FPL putting money back into the RSAM so as not to
exceed the ma -- the top of the ROE range. Do you
recall that exhibit?

A That's the debit component, yes.

Q Thank you.

The way I understood that, that it appeared to
be 21 months of information from the years 2021 through
2024, so that's -- is that correct?

A It started January 2021. I don't recall on
the debit side when the first time was when we debited
the account, but that's the period.

Q I was just really trying to look at the table
and understand the exhibit, and understand the
information.

So there are 21 months out of apparently four
years, 2021 through 2024, so 21 months out of 48 months
in which FPL debited back money so as not it exceed the
top of the range?

A I don't recall the number of months, but
because, again, they are not consecutive, right. But,

yes, they are -- I'm trying to remember the number.
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There were some -- a number of months where we
debited --

Q Sure.

A -—- and put back RSAM.

Q And in responding to questions from Ms.

Wessling, you said that the reported ROE values there
were 12 months numbers, so that they -- so that those
numbers included whatever RSAM values had been applied
in 12 months covered by the month ending the reported
month?

A Yes. That's correct. The calculation of the
ROE matches what you saw on the screen and the discovery
response matches what you see in the earnings
surveillance report based on the Commission methodology
does include the ROEs based on the rolling 12 months net
operating income 13-month average rate base FPSC
adjusted rate base, and 13-month average capital
structure.

Q And that's the standard reporting of FPSC

adjusted ROE in the ESRs?

A Yes. That's correct.
Q Thank you. That's really all I have.
A Thank vyou.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: FIPUG?

MS. PUTNAL: ©No questions.
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CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Walmart?

MS. EATON: No gquestions.

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FEIA®?

MR. MAY: ©No questions.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Staff?

MR. SPARKS: Just a few guestions.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay.

EXAMINATION
BY MR. SPARKS:
Q Good evening, Ms. Laney.
A Good evening.
Q In response to some questions from Ms.

Wessling, you stated customers in the future would
benefit from the investments FPL will make in 2028 and
2029 using the TAM, is that correct?

A Yes.

Q Isn't it true that FPL will have to make all
necessary investments in 2028 and 2029 whether or not
the Commission approves the TAM?

A We will -- well, we will have to make all the
investments to provide safe, reliable and excellent
customer service. Yes.

Q And customers, over the next 30 years, will
have to repay the amounts used to avoid this potential

rate increase in 2028 and 2029 that was discussed,
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1 correct?

2 A I would disagree with potential. It will be
3 -—- it's a -- it's an increase 1n revenue requirements,
4 substantial increase in revenue requirements. In the

5 absence of cash, the TAM mechanism was proposed to

6 offset two years of general base rate increases.

7 Q And they will have to repay the amounts that
8 was used for the amortization of the TAM regulatory

9 asset, correct?

10 A Yes, and they will benefit from the

11 investments that we made in 2028 and in 2029.

12 Q Thank you. That's all the questions we have.
13 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Commissioners-?

14 Back to FPL for redirect.

15 MS. MONCADA: No redirect from FPL.

16 We would like to move into evidence Exhibits
17 101 through 113 and 332 through 333. Exhibit 131
18 is also cosponsored by Ms. Laney, but we will move
19 that in with the testimony of Mr. Scott Bores.

20 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. Seeing no objection,
21 so moved.

22 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 101-113 & 332-333.

23 Were received into evidence.)
24 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: OPC?

25 MS. WESSLING: Thank you. OPC would like to
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move into evidence the one-page confidential
exhibit of 335 that I passed out, as well as
Exhibits 344, 369, 439, 538, 591, 610 and 751
584.
CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Is there objection?
MS. MONCADA: No objection. Sorry.
CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. So moved.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 335, 344, 369,

, and

439,

584, 591, 610 & 751 were received into evidence.)

CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: FEL?

MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

FEL would move in 588, 932, 1013, 1052,
through 1106 and 1143.

CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Objections?

MS. MONCADA: No objection.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So moved.

(Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 588, 932, 1013,
1106 & 1143 were received 1into evidence.)

MR. LUEBKEMANN: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Any other parties?

Staff?

1102

1052,

MR. STILLER: We don't have any exhibits from

this witness, but I do have one exhibit

housekeeping matter before we adjourn after this

witness 1s excused.
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1 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. You may be excused.
2 THE WITNESS: Thank you.

3 CHATIRMAN LA ROSA: Thank vyou.

4 (Witness excused.)

5 MR. STILLER: And, Mr. Chair, the parties we

6 have all seen an email that was circulated by EVgo.
7 As you will recall, when Mr. Moskowitz was excused,
8 he said he was going to send around a list of

9 exhibits and attempt to get stipulations from the
10 parties for admission. That has been successful,
11 and there is no objection, to my understanding, to
12 the admission of the following exhibits for EVgo.
13 On the CEL that would be 858, 860, 862, 863, 864,
14 865, 866 and I believe 859.

15 CHATRMAN LA ROSA: Everyone 1s 1n agreement

16 with those?

17 MS. MONCADA: I will agree. Yes.

18 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: All right.

19 (Whereupon, Exhibit Nos. 858-860 & 862-866

20 were received 1nto evidence.)

21 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: So does FPL have the next
22 witness?

23 MS. MONCADA: We do, and we are on a pretty
24 good pace. I only need a five-minute break to be
25 back at my set, but we do have Mr. Jim Coyne here,
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1 and he 1is ready, and we will be ready. I just need
2 five minutes.

3 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: I will definitely give you
4 the five-minute break here in two seconds.

5 MS. MONCADA: Okay. Yes. Thank you.

6 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Just for clarification,
7 will he be up for direct or direct and rebuttal
8 testimony?

9 MS. MONCADA: Direct, sir.

10 CHAIRMAN LA ROSA: Okay. All right. Let's
11 take a five-minute break.

12 Thank you.

13 (Brief recess.)

14 (Transcript continues in sequence in Volume
15 9.)

16

17

18

19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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